# Vaccines and Biologicals

Acute intussusception in infants and children

Incidence, clinical presentation and management: a global perspective



# Vaccines and Biologicals

# Acute intussusception in infants and children

Incidence, clinical presentation and management: a global perspective

A report prepared for the Steering Committee on Diarrhoeal Disease Vaccines, Vaccine Development, Vaccines and Biologicals, World Health Organization, Geneva, Switzerland

> Julie E. Bines, M.D., F.R.A.C.P., Paediatric Gastroenterologist, Royal Children's Hospital, University of Melbourne, Melbourne, Australia Bernard Ivanoff, PharmD., Ph.D., Vaccine Development, Vaccines and Biologicals, World Health Organization, Geneva, Switzerland



# The Department of Vaccines and Biologicals thanks the donors whose unspecified financial support has made the production of this document possible.

This document was produced by the Initiative for Vaccine Research of the Department of Vaccines and Biologicals

Ordering code: WHO/V&B/02.19
Printed: October 2002

#### This document is available on the Internet at:

www.who.int/vaccines-documents/

#### Copies may be requested from:

World Health Organization
Department of Vaccines and Biologicals
CH-1211 Geneva 27, Switzerland
• Fax: + 41 22 791 4227 • Email: vaccines@who.int

© World Health Organization 2002

All rights reserved. Publications of the World Health Organization can be obtained from Marketing and Dissemination, World Health Organization, 20 Avenue Appia, 1211 Geneva 27, Switzerland (tel.: +41 22 791 2476; fax: +41 22 791 4857; email: bookorders@who.int). Requests for permission to reproduce or translate WHO publications – whether for sale or for noncommercial distribution – should be addressed to Publications, at the above address (fax: +41 22 791 4806; email: permissions@who.int).

The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the World Health Organization concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by the World Health Organization in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

The World Health Organization does not warrant that the information contained in this publication is complete and correct and shall not be liable for any damages incurred as a result of its use.

## **Contents**

Chapter 1: Introduction	
Chapter 2: Literature search and review method	lology 3
2.1 Search strategy	3
2.2 Review methodology	
2.3 Data presentation	
Chapter 3: Reference base	5
Chapter 4: Global incidence of acute intussuscep	tion 9
Chapter 5: Clinical presentation and manageme intussusception in infants and children a global perspective	en:
5.1 Age and sex characteristics	
5.2 Ethnicity	
5.3 Seasonal variation in presentation of intuss	
5.4 Etiology	
5.5 Clinical presentation	
5.6 Site of intussusception	
5.7 Investigations	
5.8 Treatment patterns	
5.9 Mortality	
Chapter 6: Discussion	78
References	82
Annex 1: Intussusception search data sheet	97

# Chapter 1: Introduction

Rotavirus is the most common cause of severe, dehydrating gastroenteritis among children globally, resulting in approximately 600 000 to 850 000 deaths each year (de Zoysa & Feachem, 1985; Institute of Medicine, 1986). Most deaths occur in developing countries, where access to rehydration therapy and other medical care is often limited and where the disease burden is unlikely to be significantly reduced by improvements in hygiene and sanitation. Over the past two decades there has been a major effort to develop a safe and effective rotavirus vaccine to prevent the significant morbidity and mortality associated with rotavirus infection, particularly in developing countries.

The first rotavirus vaccine to be approved was licensed in the USA in August 1998 and was subsequently recommended for all infants in the country as part of their routine immunization schedule (RRV-TV, tetravalent rhesus-human ressortant rotavirus vaccine, RotashieldÒ, Wyeth Lederle Vaccines, Philadelphia). In July 1999 the United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) reported 15 cases of intussusception in infants who had received RRV-TV vaccination (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 1999a). Episodes of intussusception peaked between day 3 and day 14 after the first dose of RRV-TV (adjusted odds ratio, 21.7), with an attributable risk estimated at 1 in 4670 to 9474 infants vaccinated (Murphy et al., 2001). In response to the suspected association between intussusception and receipt of the vaccine, CDC and the American Academy of Pediatrics suspended its recommendation for routine use of RRV-TV in July 1999 (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 1999a). In October 1999 the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices withdrew its recommendation for use of RRV-TV in the USA and the vaccine was voluntarily withdrawn by the manufacturer (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 1999b). It is estimated that, during the nine-months when RRV-TV was availabe in the USA, 1.5 million doses were administered to approximately 1 million infants (Simonsen et al., 2001). Follow-up studies of this birth cohort have not revealed any evidence of increased intussusception rates in infants during the 1998–1999 period of RRV-TV availability in 10 states of the USA (Chang et al., 2001; Simonsen et al., 2001). This has raised questions about the etiology of intussusception and about the suggestion that the vaccine may have acted as a trigger for the development of intussusception in some infants.

The recommendation to withdraw the only rotavirus vaccine to be licensed in the USA has made it necessary to reassess the priority activities in rotavirus vaccine development, particularly for developing countries. In February 2000, therefore, WHO organized a meeting with the aim of redefining the future directions for rotavirus vaccine research in these countries. A major recommendation of this meeting was that the global incidence and clinical presentation of intussusception among children in developing countries should be reviewed (WHO/V&B/00.23).

Intussusception is the most common cause of acute intestinal obstruction in infants and young children. It occurs when one segment of bowel invaginates into the distal bowel, resulting in venous congestion and bowel wall oedema. If intussusception is not diagnosed and treated promptly the arterial blood supply to the bowel may be obstructed, causing bowel infarction and perforation. Untreated intussusception is a potentially lethal condition.

The present report responds to the recommendations of the above-mentioned meeting. Based on an extensive review of published literature from 70 developing and developed countries, it aims to define the baseline incidence of acute intussusception in infants and children, the clinical presentation of the condition, and current trends in its management in these countries.

## Chapter 2:

### Literature search and review methodology

#### 2.1 Search strategy

#### 2.1.1 Electronic bibliographic database search

An extensive literature review was conducted by means of the following electronic bibliographic databases.

- Medline (1966 to February 2001). This database is provided by the United States National Library of Medicine and is widely recognized as the premier source of bibliographic and biomedical literature. It contains more than 9.5 million records from more than 3900 journals
- Popline (1983 to 2000) and pre-1983. This database originates from the Johns Hopkins University Population Information Program. It contains over 200 000 citations with detailed abstracts and indexing and covers all types of publications, including journals, monographs and technical reports. About 30% of the documents are unpublished reports that are difficult to obtain. The focus is on population studies. Articles on maternal and child health are included.
- Cochrane Library Online (1999 to 2000). This source provides reference material
  from the Cochrane Collaboration, an international organization that helps people
  to make informed decisions about health care by preparing, maintaining and
  promoting the accessibility of systematic reviews of the effects of health care
  interventions.

The literature search was conducted in two phases.

#### Phase 1

This was based on the keywords "intussusception" and/or "intestinal invagination". Medline yielded 3254 references published between 1966 and February 2001. Each complete reference and/or abstract was reviewed for all references. The search was then limited to studies on (i) humans, and (ii) persons aged 0–18 years. The latter restriction was imposed in order to reflect the epidemiology or clinical presentation of intussusception in the paediatric population. This strategy resulted in the identification of approximately 1628 references by means of Medline. Popline failed to identify any articles not already identified by Medline. No entries were found in Cochrane Library Online, and no meta-analysis was found which focused on the diagnosis or management of intussusception in the paediatric population.

#### Phase 2

The references identified in Phase 1 were individually reviewed. Publications describing any data on the epidemiology, clinical presentation and/or management of the disease were selected and summarized (Annex 1).

Papers primarily concerned with the following subjects were excluded:

- adults;
- · chronic and recurrent intussusception;
- intussusception as a secondary manifestation of another disease such as tumour, vascular or congenital malformations, and Meckel's diverticulum;
- · case reports;
- · surgical or radiological treatment.

#### 2.1.2 Reviews of references sourced from additional papers

Additional papers were sourced from publications referred to in the articles selected for initial review on the basis of the above methodology.

#### 2.1.3 References to WHO reports

The Report of the meeting on future directions for rotavirus vaccine research in developing countries, Geneva, 9–11 February 2000 (WHO/V&B/00.23) was used to provide additional data on the baseline incidence of intussusception in developing countries.

#### 2.2 Review methodology

References were initially classified into the continent and country of origin. A data retrieval sheet was developed in order that the greatest possible amount of information could be extracted in a reliable and standardized format (Annex 1). The data from individual reports were compiled in tables according to the countries of origin. The references in the publications found in Phase 1 were reviewed in order to identify publications not found in the computer database search.

#### 2.3 Data presentation

Chapter 3 documents the reference base for data presented in this report. Chapters 4 and 5 define the incidence and clinical pattern of intussusception in developing and developed countries. The data in these chapters are presented by geographical region. Data from the individual studies have been extracted and compiled in tables according to the country of origin. These tables present a global summary of the published data on intussusception with reference to specific topics relevant to the clinical epidemiology of the condition. Chapters 4 and 5 summarize and interpret the data compiled from the individual reports in order to establish a regional picture of the incidence, presentation and management of intussusception. Studies are highlighted which give additional insights into the epidemiology of intussusception in particular regions.

## Chapter 3:

### Reference base

The search strategy outlined in Chapter 2 resulted in the identification of 330 publications for review, 269 of which were selected and summarized. The selected studies represent the clinical pattern of intussusception in infants and children in 70 countries (Table 1). The geographical pattern for the papers selected for inclusion in this report is indicated in Tables 1 and 2.

#### Africa

Fifty-two publications from Africa were identified by means of the search strategy outlined in Chapter 2. Forty-five of them, containing data with a bearing on the incidence and clinical manifestations of acute intussusception in childhood, were selected for summary. Twenty-two reports originated in Nigeria and the remaining 23 came from 16 other countries.

#### Asia

Fifty-eight publications were identified. Forty-eight, containing epidemiological and clinical data from 12 countries, were selected and summarized (Tables 1 and 2). Eighteen of the 48 selected reports originated in India.

#### Eastern Mediterranean

Twelve publications from the Eastern Mediterranean were identified. Eleven references were identified by means of Medline and one was obtained from a bibliography. Eight publications describing data from five countries were selected for summary.

#### Central and South America

Ten publications were identified by means of the search strategy outlined in Chapter 2. Seven references were sourced from Medline and three from the above-mentioned report (WHO/V&B/00.23). All of these references were selected for inclusion.

#### North America

Forty-six reports from Canada and the USA were identified by means of Medline or in bibliographies. Data from 39 of these publications were selected and included in the report.

#### Europe

One hundred and thirty-seven studies on intussusception and intestinal invagination were published in the following regions.

Western Europe	54
Eastern Europe	38
Central Europe	15
Northern Europe	15
Southern Europe	15

Data from 108 of these studies were selected for inclusion in the report.

#### Oceania

Fifteen publications were identified, of which eleven were selected for inclusion. No references in the available literature reported the incidence of intussusception in Papua New Guinea or the Pacific Island countries.

Table 1: References identified and selected according to regions

Region	Number of	references	Number of
	identified	selected	countries represented
Africa	52	45	17
Asia	58	48	12
Eastern Mediterranean	12	8	5
Oceania	15	11	3
Central and South America	10	10	7
North America	46	39	2
Europe	137	108	24
Total	330	269	70

Table 2: References identified and selected according to countries of origin

Country	Number identified	Reviewed	Selected
Africa			
Burkina Faso	1	1	1
Egypt	4	4	2
Ethiopia	4	4	4
Ghana	1	1	1
Kenya	1	1	-
Libya	1	1	-
Niger	1	1	1
Nigeria	22	22	22
Rwanda	2	2	1
South Africa	5	5	4
Tunisi	2	2	2
Senegal	1	1	1
Sudan	2	2	2
Uganda	1	1	1
Zaire	1	1	1
Zambia	2	2	1
Zimbabwe	1	1	1
Subtotal	52	52	45
Asia			
Bangladesh	1	1	1
China	5	5	5
Hong Kong, China	1	1	1
India	18	18	17
Indonesia	3	3	2
Japan	10	10	4
Republic of Korea	4	4	4
Malaysia	2	2	2
Myanmar	1	1	1
Taiwan, China	11	11	9
Thailand	1	1	1
Viet Nam	1	1	1
Subtotal	58	58	48
Eastern Mediterranean			
Iran	5	5	4
Kuwait\	1	1	1
Lebanon	4	4	1
Qatar	1	1	1
Saudi Arabia	1	1	1
Subtotal	12	12	18
Oceania			
Australia	12	12	10
New Zealand	1	1	1
Papua New Guinea	2	2	-
Subtotal	15	15	11

Table 2: (continued)

Country	Number identified	Reviewed	Selected
Central and South America			
Brazil	1	1	1
Chile	2	2	2
Haiti	1	1	1
Peru	1	1	1
Puerto Rico	1	1	1
Trinidad and Tobago	2	2	2
Venezuela	2	2	2
Subtotal	10	10	10
North America			
Canada	12	12	12
USA	34	34	27
Subtotal	46	46	39
Europe			
Belgium	2	2	1
Bulgaria	2	2	1
Czech Republic	2	2	2
Denmark	3	3	3
Finland	2	2	2
France	12	12	11
Germany	9	9	6
Hungary	4	4	3
Israel	1	1	1
Italy	6	6	5
Netherlands	9	9	5
Norway	4	4	3
Poland	1	1	1
Portugal	1	1	1
Russian Federation/ Ukraine/former USSR	34	34	24
Spain	6	6	6
Sweden	6	6	6
Switzerland	1	1	1
Yugoslavia	2	2	1
United Kingdom and Ireland	30	30	25
Subtotal	137	137	108
Total	330	330	269

## **Chapter 4:**

# Global incidence of acute intussusception

Accurate estimates of the incidence of intussusception are not available for most developing countries and many developed countries\_(Table 3). Most studies reporting the incidence of intussusception are hospital-based. In general they are retrospective chart reviews of patients with intussusception presenting to a single hospital over a specific period or they represent the experience of a surgeon or a group of surgeons. Some studies have reported the annual incidence rate of intussusception with respect to non-intussusception hospital admission data or to the demographics of the communities concerned. Retrospective hospital-based studies may underestimate the incidence of intussusception as they do not take account of patients who may present to other hospitals or clinics within the region in question or who may die elsewhere than in hospital or while being treated for an alternative diagnosis. Because of limited radiological facilities in some regions the diagnosis of intussusception may not be established in some patients. While patients with intussusception may progress to bowel obstruction and death if the intussusception is not reduced, a small proportion of patients may have a spontaneous reduction of intussusception before the diagnosis is confirmed by radiological or surgical techniques (Swischuk et al., 1994). Conversely, the incidence of intussusception may be overestimated in some hospital-based studies because varying levels of evidence are required to make a diagnosis. In some regions, for example, patients with a history and examination findings suggestive of intussusception may be treated with an air or hydrostatic enema without formal documentation of intussusception by radiology or surgery. If the symptoms resolve following treatment with an enema it is presumed that the patients had intussusception.

The aim of this chapter is to describe the published data and to highlight differences between studies and between regions. In order to address the methodological problems outlined above satisfactorily it is necessary to conduct prospective population-based studies on intussusception.

#### Africa

As there are no published studies reporting the incidence of intussusception relative to the population of infants and children, an accurate estimation of the incidence of acute intussusception in children in Africa is not possible at present. Furthermore, there is no national coordinated study that could assist in estimating the incidence of acute intussusception in any country. The majority of studies on intussusception are retrospective chart reviews of admissions for acute intussusception over a specific period at a single hospital. One study was a retrospective chart review of acute intestinal obstruction in three hospitals within a region (Archibong et al., 1994). There are five prospective studies describing the presentation and management of acute intussusception in children attending a single hospital (Soukati et al., 1996;

Otu, 1991; Harouna et al., 1997; Hadidi et al., 1999; Meier et al., 1996). One of these studies made a comparison of clinical presentation, management and outcome between 50 consecutive patients with intussusception who attended a hospital in Nigeria and patients who attended two hospitals in the USA (Meier et al., 1996). Eight other studies reported the number of cases of acute intussusception with reference to either the number of hospital or surgical admissions per year or the number of patients presenting with intestinal obstruction (Table 4). Because of the lack of specific information on intussusception in children in Africa, the numbers of patients with acute intussusception reported in the studies from Africa have been compiled in Table 4. Analysis of these figures within various regions of Africa may assist in assessing the scope of the problem of intussusception, even if accurate rates of occurrence cannot be determined on the basis of the data currently available.

In the absence of a more precise estimate of the baseline incidence of acute intussusception in Africa, the data from the studies in Nigeria were complied in an attempt to estimate the annual incidence of acute intussusception in childhood. During the period 1974–1995, hospitals in nine regions of this country published reports in which the annual number of cases of acute intussusception were recorded. The annual number of live births during this period ranged from approximately 2500 in 1974 to 4395 in 1994 (United States Census Bureau, International Database 2000). The annual number of new cases was estimated to be 71.9 on the basis of these figures.

The annual incidence of acute intussusception also appears to vary from year to year in hospitals in different parts of Africa. In South Africa, a twofold increase from 15 cases in 1964 to 30 cases in 1968 was observed (Mayell, 1972). In Port Harcourt, Nigeria, two cases per year were reported in 1985; a steady increase occurred to a peak of 15 cases in 1989, and this was followed by a decline to three cases in 1992 (Mangete, 1994). In Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, the incidence ranged between four and ten cases per year during the period 1977-1986 (Gudeta, 1993). It has been suggested that epidemics and environmental factors influencing dietary intake or food contamination may underly these marked differences.

Over the past 20 years there has been a decline in the incidence of adult intussusception in some regions of Nigeria, where the majority of adult episodes were reported in the caeco-caecal, caeco-colic or colo-colic region, and from 1975 to 1994 there was a 30.6% decline in the absolute number of infants and children presenting with acute intussusception, despite stable hospital admission rates and policies (Adebamowo et al., 2000). It has been suggested that increasing Westernization of the local diet containing high-fibre roots rich in nitrosamines has contributed to the changed incidence of intussusception by affecting gut motility. Although parasites have been associated with caecal intussusception, the incidence of *Ascaris* in patients with intussusception is reported to be similar to that in the general population (VanderKolk et al., 1996).

In Ghana, more than a threefold increase in the annual incidence of acute intussusception was reported between the 1960s (approximately 6.2/year) and 1988 (20.5/year) (Archampong et al., 2000). It is not clear whether this reflects a true increase in the annual incidence or improved facilities for diagnosis and treatment.

#### Asia

The incidence of intussusception was determined in only one study from Asia on the basis of retrospective data from five hospitals in Taiwan, China, during the period 1955-1964 (Clarke, 1969). In this study the incidence rate was reported as 0.77 per 1000 live births. During this period, 42.4 cases per year of acute intussusception in children were treated in the hospitals; 82% of the patients presented when under 1 year of age. However, a more recent publication from Taipei reported 21.3 new cases per year and indicated that only 37.5% of the patients were under 1 year old (Hsu et al., 1998). This discrepancy in the numbers and the ages of patients with intussusception may be partly explained by the different study designs. However, a change in the epidemiology of intussusception in Taiwan over this 30-year period cannot be excluded.

In India there appears to be some regional variability in hospital-based studies: the number of cases of intussusception ranges from 1.9 to 54.4 per year (Table 4). None of the studies reported the incidence of intussusception relative to the number of live births, although three studies reported the annual incidence of intussusception relative to either the number of hospital admissions (0.5% and 0.7% for New Dehli in 1961–1967 and 1993–1997 respectively) or the number of surgical admissions (1.7% for New Dehli in 1961–1967) (Taneja, 1970; WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000).

In China the incidence of intussusception in hospital-based studies is reported to be increasing. In 1986, Guo and co-workers presented the results of air-pressure enema reduction of intussusception in 6396 cases over a 13-year period at the Shanghai Children's Hospital. Variability between the numbers of patients presenting each year ranged from 279 cases in 1974 to 829 cases in 1983 (Guo et al., 1986). There was an increasing trend in the numbers treated in the later years of the study. On one occasion, 12 cases of intussusception were treated at the hospital in a single night. However, there has been some discussion on the substantiation of the diagnosis of intussusception in this study before reduction was performed (Guo et al., 1986). Unfortunately, no demographic data were available and consequently the incidence of intussusception could not be estimated.

In Viet Nam, in the period 1995–1999 between 472 and 722 cases of intussusception were reported annually in children under 12 months of age who presented to hospitals in Hanoi, Hue and Ho Chi Minh City. This represented 5-8% of all hospital admissions (WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000). In Malaysia, approximately 10.4 infants and children per year were treated for intussusception at the 2000-bed Kuala Lumpur General Hospital (Laidin et al., 1982).

Concurrent studies in Indonesia in an urban specialist children's hospital and a rural community hospital revealed a higher number of patients presenting each year to the urban hospital (17.2 and 5.8 respectively) (van Heek et al., 1999). However, the urban figure represented a lower proportion of total hospital admissions than occurred in the rural hospital (0.6% and 1.2% respectively).

In a report from the Republic of Korea in 1965, it was suggested that intussusception had a distinctive clinical presentation in this country (Dietrick et al., 1965). Intussusception was reported to be primarily a disease of adults: only 11.7% of patients with intussusception were aged under 2 years. The incidence of intussusception in adults in the Republic of Korea was estimated to be 1 in 1600 new patients, more than 17 times that reported in the USA. However, two further hospital-based studies in 1968 and 1989 contradicted this finding and reported that intussusception occurred mainly in children under 1 year of age with a presentation and clinical course similar to those described in other studies (Suh et al., 1968, Kim et al., 1989). Nonetheless, the incidence of intussusception is high in the Republic of Korea on average, 64 patients present annually to a single hospital (Table 4).

The number of cases of acute intussusception in hospital-based studies varied from year to year in studies conducted in Asia. In Taiwan, China, the incidence decreased from 1.23/1000 live births in 1958 to 0.363/1000 live births in 1960 (Clarke, 1969), whereas in Kerala, India, an increase in the number of patients presenting with intussusception was observed between 1981 and 1985 (45 and 64 cases respectively) (Gopi, 1989). No explanation has been found for such variation.

#### Eastern Mediterranean

The incidence of intussusception was comparatively low in Kuwait (0.5/1000 live births) (Issa et al., 1988), and in Saudi Arabia less than one case of intussusception was diagnosed per year among patients of all ages (Mohamed et al., 1997). Most other centres in the Eastern Mediterranean reported an average of 10 cases per year on the basis of hospital admissions but provided no demographic data that would permit incidence to be estimated (Table 4).

#### Central and South America

The annual incidence of intussusception reported in South America was lower than that reported in other continents. In Venezuela an annual incidence of 24 infants with intussusception per 100 000 children aged under 1 year has been reported (WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000). A higher proportion of affected infants (62%) belonged to families in the middle or lower-middle economic category. In Brazil the National Hospital Coding System indicated the annual incidence of intussusception to be 3.5 cases/100 000 infants aged under 1 year (WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000). This large difference in the incidence of intussusception between Brazil and Venezuela may, at least in part, relate to differences in the methods of data collection. In Venezuela the incidence data were based on the number of patients presenting to a single hospital relative to the population of children under 1 year of age (WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000). The data from Brazil were calculated from national incidence data documenting the ICD (International Classification of Diseases) codes for intussusception in children under\_1 year old (WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000). However, regional differences in reporting may have contributed to an underestimation of the incidence of intussusception in Brazil (WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000). In Trinidad and Tobago a sixfold increase in the annual incidence of intussusception was reported between 1974 and 1983 (Kuruvilla et al., 1988); the explanation for this increase remains unclear.

#### North America

The incidence of intussusception was estimated to be between 0.5 and 2.3 cases per 1000 live births in the USA (Bruce et al., 1987; Rennels et al., 1998) (Table 4). In a recently published prospective study on the association between oral rotavirus vaccine and intussusception, data from infants with intussusception were analysed from 19 states of the USA (Murphy et al., 2001). During the eight-month study period, 446 cases of intussusception were diagnosed in infants aged between 1 and 12 months. This equates to an annual incidence of 669 cases in the 19 states included in the study.

Most major paediatric centres in the USA reported between 2 and 26 new cases of acute intussusception in infants and children each year (Table 4). In Toronto, Canada, an average of between 34 and 45 new cases were diagnosed each year between 1958 and 1996 (Table 4). Hospitalizations for acute intussusception in the USA were analysed on the basis of data from the Indian Health Service (1980–1997), the National Hospital Discharge Survey (1988–1997), California (1990–1997), Indiana (1994–1998) and MarketScan (1993–1996) (Parasher et al., 2000). During 1994–1996 the annual rate of intussusception-associated hospitalization varied among the data sets from 18 per 100 000 (Indian Health Service) to 56 per 100 000 (National Hospital Discharge Survey). A decline in the incidence of intussusception was observed in infants attending the Indian Health Service between 1980–1982 and 1995–1997.

#### **Europe**

The incidence of acute intussusception in infants, as estimated from hospital-based studies, is between 1.1 and 4.3 per 1000 live births or 0.66 to 1.2 per 1000 infants aged under 1 year (Table 3). In England the nationwide incidence of intussusception was estimated from data on admissions to the National Health Service between April 1993 and March 1995 (Gay et al., 1999). On the basis of mid-year age-specific population estimates the rate of intussusception in England was calculated to be 0.66 cases per 1000 population. In Aberdeen, Scotland, a decline in the incidence of intussusception was reported between the 1950s and the mid-1970s, particularly in females, in infants under 1 year of age, and in rural areas (Pollet et al., 1980). No similar decline was reported in Newcastle or other neighbouring regions (Tables 3 and 4). However, a small difference in incidence was noted between city and rural areas in Norway and Scotland (Table 3) (Eikeset et al., 1998; Steyn et al., 1961). A hospital-based study in Israel indicated the incidence of intussusception to be 2.4/1000 live births (Eshel et al., 1997). There was a twofold difference between Jews and Arabs presenting to the same hospital (2.36/1000 live births and 0.96/1000 live births respectively).

The annual incidence of intussusception in infants presenting to hospitals throughout Europe varied from 1.5 to 73 cases (Table 4). The available data do not make it possible to determine whether these differences reflect any regional differences in incidence, demographic differences, patient referral patterns and/or hospital activity. The highest annual incidence of intussusception was reported in Spain, where 73 cases per year in Madrid and 64 cases per year in Vizcaya were reported (Barrio Gomez de Aguere et al., 1987; Lesarte et al., 1990). Centres in the Russian Federation reported over 25 cases per year (Antoshkina et al., 1990; Shchitinin et al., 1989; Sitkovskii et al., 1981, 1997; Chepurnoi et al., 1996; Khristich et al., 1977; Kushch et al., 1978; Novokreshchenov et al., 1987).

#### Oceania

The incidence of acute intussusception in infants in Australia and New Zealand is estimated at 0.64 per 1000 live births or 0.5 per 1000 children aged 0-14 years on the basis of hospital studies (Table 3). These rates are comparable to those observed in the USA and are slightly lower than those for the United Kingdom (Table 3). No published incidence data were available for Papua New Guinea or the Pacific Islands. Due to the centralized nature of specialized paediatric services in Australia and New Zealand, most major paediatric hospitals treated between 26 and 38 new cases of intussusception per year (Table 4). There were no data suggesting any significant change in the incidence of intussusception in Australia or New Zealand.

Table 3: Mean annual incidence of intussusception in infants and children

Country	Date of data	Mean annual incidence (per 1000 live births)	Mean annual incidence (per 1000 children under 1 year of age)	Author	Year of publication
Asia Taiwan, China: Taipei	1955–64	77.0		Clarke	1969
Eastern Mediterranean Kuwait:	1977–86	0.50		Issa	1988
South and Central America Venezuela: Carabobo Brazil:	2000		0.24	WHO/V&B/00.23	2000
National statistics	1997–98		0.035	WHO/V&B/00.23	2000
North America USA: Buffalo California New York	1930–85 1995–96 1991–95	2.30 0.74 0.50		Bruce Rennels Rennels	1987 1998 1998
Europe Israel: Zerifin	1985–95	2.24		Eshel	1997
Norway: Hordaland	1983-92	1.80 Bergen 1.40 County		Eikeset Eikeset	1998 1998
Netherlands: Nijmegen Sweden:	1968-88	1.1		Reijnen 1990a	1990
Malmo Gothenberg	1969–80 1936–66	2.5	0.66	Carstensen Bjarnason	1984 1968

Table 3: (continued)

Country	Date of data	Mean annual incidence (per 1000 live births)	Mean annual incidence (per 1000 children under 1 year of age)	Author	Year of publication
United Kingdom England (National Health Service hospitals)	1993–95		1.2	Gay	6661
Aberdeen	1950–59 1950–59 1950–59	1.8 City 2.20–2.70 rural 2.20 total region	0.72	Steyn Steyn Stevn	1961 1961 1961
Aberdeen Birmingham Edinburgh	1967–76 1945–54 1950–58	1.50 1.60		oreyn Pollet MacMahon Smith	1980 1955 1960
Sheffield Newcastle Newcastle	1950–59 1944–49 1950–57	2.30 3.80 4.30		Ross Spence Court	1951 1950 1959
Oceania Australia: Adelaide New Zealand:	1979–84		0.50 (per 1000 children 0–14 yrs)	Sparnon	1984
Auckland	1975–59	0.64		Raudkivi	1981

Table 4: Mean annual incidence of intussusception according to city, country and date of report

Country/ dates of data collection	Site	Mean annual incidence (patients/year)	Author	Publication year	Reference to hospital activity
Africa					
Burkina Faso					
1993–97	Yalgado-Ouedraogo	4.8	Bonkoungou	1999	4% all I.O.*
Egypt					
1973–76	Cairo	60	El-Barbari	1978	
1994–97	Cairo	42	Hadidi	1999	
Ethiopia					
1963–70	Addis Ababa	5	Wadleyes	1972	1.8% surg ad <sup>^</sup>
1977–86	Addis Ababa	7.2	Gudeta	1993	
1984–88	Addis Ababa	10	Daniel	1990	2.2% surg ad,^ 0.5% hosp ad#
1990–97	Gondar	1.9	Kedir	1998	·
Ghana					
1965–69	Accra	6.2	Archampong	2000	
1975–79	Accra	6.2	Archampong	2000	
1987–88	Accra	20.5	Archampong	2000	
Nigeria					
1957–66	Ibadan	24	Solanke	1968	
1958–62	Ibadan	18.8	Elebute	1964	
1973–82	Calabar	4.4	Otu	1991	
1974–80	Benin City	3.4	Odita	1981	
1974–82	Benin City	3.9	Akamaguna	1985	
1975–78	Ibadan	2.1	Ajao	1980	
1975–84	Zaria	7.8	Momoh	1987	
1975–94	Ibadan	12.1	Adebamowo	2000	
1981–86	Kaduna	16.7	Udezue	1988	
1981–95	Zaria	6.1	Ameh	1996	
1981–90	Zaria	6.9	Nmadu	1992b	
1981–88	lfe-lfe	4.9	Adejuyigbe	1991	
1981–90	Zaria	6.0	Nmadu	1992a	
1981–90	Calabar	6.6	Archibong	1994	22.4% I.O.*
1985–92	Port Harcourt	10	Mangete	1993	
1985–92	Port Harcourt	10	Mangete	1994	
1982–88	Port Harcourt	1	Elechi	1990	
1985–94	llesa	2	Adesunkanmi	1996	14% I.O.*
1996	Ogbosmoso	13.5	Meier	1996	
1990–98	Jos	9.6	Ogwa	2000	
Niger			-		
1989–90	Niamey	6.6	Harouna	1997	
South Africa					
1961–70	Cape Town	23.5	Mayell	1962	
1968–75	Cape Town	24.6	Davies	1978	
1985*	Durban	12.7	Postma	1985	
1986*	Johannesburg	29	Isdale	1986	
Sudan					
1972–74	Khartoum	3.3	Hassan	1976	
1994–95	Khartoum	20	Sourkati	1996	

Table 4: (continued)

Country/ dates of data collection	Site	Mean annual incidence (patients/year)	Author	Publication year	Reference to hospital activity
Tunisia					
1981–89	Sfax	3.6	Mahfoudah	1993	0.18% hosp ad#
Uganda					
1972–76	Kampala	10	Sekabunga	1978	
Zaire			J		
1964–78	Kinshasa	1.7	Badibanga	1980	
Zambia			3		
1980–82	Lusaka	30	Munkonge	1983	
Zimbabwe			J .		
1967–71	Harare	12.4	Chapman	1973	0.2% surg ad <sup>^</sup>
Asia			·		
Bangladesh					
2000	Dakha	70	WHO/V&B/00.23	2000	
Myanmar		.0	11.10,100,20	2000	
1984–86	Rangoon	20.5	Thein	1990	
China	rangoon	20.0	THOIT	1770	
1974–86	Shanghai	492	Guo	1986	
1985–87	Beijing	142	Wang	1988	
1985–88	Shanghai	199	Gu	2000	
India	Sharighai	177	Gu	2000	
1961–67	New Delhi	3.9	Taneja	1970	0.5% hosp ad#
1701 07	New Benn	0.7	ranoja	1770	1.7% surg ad <sup>^</sup>
1960–66	Pondicherry	1.9	Chatterjee	1972	1.770 Sung du
1961–66	Mangalore	2.2	Nadkarni	1972	
1967–72	Hyderabad	10	Madhusudhana	1975	
1968–71	Chandigarh	6.7	Pandit	1972	
1968–72	New Delhi	15	Talwar	1973	
1968–78	Chandigarh	6.1	Rao	1979	
1968 (3.5 yrs)	New Delhi	6.1	Taneja	1968	
1968–85	Chandigarh	9.8	Yadav	1986	
1966–90	Jaipur	9.2	Shekhawat	1992	
1970–77	Maharashtra	2.6	Belokar	1978	
1976 (5 yrs)	Haryana	8.4	Singh	1976	
1981–85	Kerala	54.4	Gopi	1989	
1996*	Manipal	2.2	Rao	1996	
1993–97	New Delhi	3.4	WHO/V&B/00.23	2000	0.7% hosp ad#
1990–2000	Haryana	7	Rattan	2000	5.7.70 HOSP dd#
Indonesia	. idi yalia	I	. attai i	2000	
1987–88	Medan	19.5	Lubis	1990	0.5% hosp ad#
1990–95	Jogyakarta	5.8	van Heek	1999	1.2% hosp ad#
1990–95	Jakarta	17.2	van Heek	1999	0.6% hosp ad#
Japan .	Ja. 10. 10	. ,	- a		5.5.5 .105p dd#
1965–68	Oita	9	Kato	1969	
1982–92	Gumna	1.7	lkeda	1993	
1982–99	Hiroshima	6.1	Okuyama	1999	
Republic of Kor		0.1	Okujuma	1777	
1961–63	Kwangju	1 (<2 yrs;8.5 all)	Dietrick	1965	
1964–68	Soeul	1 (<2 yi s,6.5 aii) 16	Suh	1968	0.2% hosp ad#
1 /04=00	Jucui	64	Kim	1900	0.2 /0 HUSP au#

Table 4: (continued)

Country/ dates of data collection	Site	Mean annual incidence (patients/year)	Author	Publication year	Reference to hospital activity
Hong Kong, Ch	ina				
1997	Hong Kong	11.7	Peh	1997	
Malaysia					
1968–72	Kuala Lumpur	2.8	Ti	1976	
1971–80	Kuala Lumpur	10.4	Laidin	1982	
Taiwan, China	•				
1955–64	Taipei	42.4 (all ages)	Clarke	1969	
1963–72	Kaohsiung	10	Lee MT	1973	0.03% treated°
1965–66	Taipei	28.5 (all ages)	Clarke	1969	
1978–87	•	(<1yr; 22.8 all ages)	Pang	1989	
1980–85	Taipei	19	Lee CT	1988	
1982–92	Taoyuan	33	Chung	1994	
1994–97	•	(<1yr; 21.3 all ages)	Hsu	1998	
Thailand		5 ,			
1970–77	Bangkok	6.4	Sutthiwan	1982	
Viet Nam	3				
1995–99	Hanoi, Ho Chi Minl	n City472–722	WHO/V&B/00.23 2000	5–8% hosp ad#	#
Eastern Mediter	ranean	<del>-</del>			
Lebanon					
1962–69	Beirut	10	Bitar	1969	
Iran					
1970*	Shiraz	10	Farpour	1970	
Kuwait					
1977–86	Al-Aquol	23.3	Issa	1988	
Qatar	1				
1984–89	Doha	11.2	Dawod	1992	
Saudi Arabia					
1983–93	Jeddah	<1	Mohamed	1997	
Central and Sou	ıth America				
Brazil	au America				
1997–98	National statistics	101	WHO/V&B/00.23	2000	
Chile	เงินแบบสารเสนรแบร	101	WITO/ V & D/00.23	2000	
1957–69		5	Eadda	1070	
1937–69 1989–99	Santiago	5 7.2	Fadda Montes	1970 2000	
1989–99 <i>Haiti</i>	Sanilayu	1.2	IVIUTICS	2000	
<i>наш</i> 1967–73	Deschapelles	5	Minehan	1974	
1907–73 <b>Peru</b>	nescriapelles	J	IVIII ICI IAI I	17/4	
1999	Lima	18	WHO/V&B/00.23	2000	
	LIIIIa	10	VVI 10/ V &D/UU.23	2000	
<i>Puerto Rico</i> 1969–78	San Juan	2.9	Rossello	1001	
	Sallyudli	2.7	V022GIIQ	1981	
Venezuela	Carababa	21	WILLOW D 100 22	2000	
2000 Tripidad and To	Caraboba	21	WHO/V&B/00.23	2000	
Trinidad and To	-	1.6	Anatol	1005	
1976–82	San Fernando	4.6	Anatol	1985	
1982–85	Port-of-Spain	7.8	Kurvilla	1988	

Table 4: (continued)

Country/ dates of data collection	Site	Mean annual incidence (patients/year)	Author	Publication year	Reference to hospital activity
North America					
USA					
1921–46	Duluth	2.3	Magney	1947	
1928–64	Deroit	3.4	Ponka	1967	
1939–66	Duluth	2.8	Thomas	1972	
1930–85	Buffalo	10.6	Bruce	1987	
1942–71	Denver	12	Wayne	1973	
1944–60	Boston	6.5	Swenson	1962	
1945–58	New Orleans	7.4	Abbott	1962	
1949–70	Rochester	2.5	Ching	1970	
1952–67	Cleveland	7.4	Larsen	1974	
1953–69	Louisville	10	Schoo	1970	
1960–70	Ann Arbor	4.5	Kerry	1971	
1964–74	New London	2	Immordino	1977	
1964–74	Chicago	10.1	Janik	1976	
1970–85	Indianapolis	5.5	West	1987	
1970–74	Cincinnatti	20.2	Rosencrantz	1977	
1971–82	Kansas City	6	Spain	1984	
1977–88	Akron	14.2	Skipper	1990	
1990	Dallas	20	Meier	1996	
1990	Indianapolis	10	Meier	1996	
1987–96	Washington State	57	Brattan	2001	
1990–95	Sacramento	26	Kupperman	2000	
1998–99	Combined 19 states	669	Murphy	2001	
Canada	Combined 17 states	007	Warpity	2001	
1915–50	Toronto	16.4	Wansbrough	1952	
1957–68	Montreal	5.5	Racette	1971	
1957–78	Montreal	8.5	Ducharme	1982	
1958–74	Toronto	35	Ein	1975	
1959–68	Toronto	33.6	Ein	1971	
1977–79	Toronto	41	Janik	1981	
1979–96	Toronto	45	Daneman	1998	
1985–90	Toronto	37.6	Ein	1997	
1985–91	Montreal	30	Luks	1992	
1994–95	Toronto	63	Harrington	1998	
	1010110		Tiamington	1770	
Europe					
Belgium	Downsol	7	Nahaa	1004	
1967–81	Brussels	7	Nobre	1984	
Czech Republic	5	1/ 0	E.	10/7	
1950–54	Prague	16.8	Fiser	1967	
1955–66	Prague	11	Fiser	1967	
1966–71	Bratislava	10	Pohl	1983	
Denmark	0.1	,		10/0	
1936–65	Odense	6	Hansen	1968	
1975–89	Randers	1.5	Madsen	1991	
1976–86	Copenhagen	3	Kvist	1987	
Finland		6.5	14 101 1	40-0	
1960–69	Oulu	2.3	Kaltiala	1972	
1968–88	Oulu	2.1	Myllyla	1990	

Table 4: (continued)

Country/ dates of data collection	Site	Mean annual incidence (patients/year)	Author	Publication year	Reference to hospital activity
France		. ,			<u>,                                      </u>
1969–81	Rouen	18.3	Bachy	1983	
1974–85	Montpellier	13.6	Galifer	1987	
1976–86	Marseilles	11.3	Carcassonne	1987	
1982–86	Nantes	23.6	Heloury	1988	
1993–96	Paris	38	Le Masne	1999	
1982–86	Brest	17.5	Gaudin	1987	
Germany	Brook	17.0	Cadaiii	1707	
1942–86	Heidelberg	4.9	Benz	1987	
1959–73	Rostock	17	von Hille	1976	
1960–70	Linz/Donau	4.2	Muhlbacher	1990	
1970–88	Munich	5.6	Deindl	1990	
1978–88	Geburtstag	14	Hofmann	1990	
Hungary	3 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
1977–87	Pecs	4.4	Nemeth	1988	
Israel					
1980–84	Jerusalem	10.5	Zamir	1984	
1985–95	Zerifin	10	Eshel	1997	
Italy					
1978–87	Varese	1.8	Salvatoni	1987	
1988–94	ASL FG/3	3	Marinaccio	1997	
Netherlands					
1968–88	Nijmegen	7	Reijnen	1990a	
1979–87	Emma	4.3	Stradmeijer	1989	
1990–95	Amsterdam	7.6	van Heek	1999	
Norway					
1960–76	Oslo	6.8	Nordshus	1979	
1961–74	Porsgrunn	2	Albrechsten	1976	
1983–92	Hordaland	14.2	Eikeset	1998	
Poland					
1964–78	Zakladn	9.1	Osemlak	1981	
Portugal					
1977–90	Coimbria	18	Cruz Lopes	1992	
Russian Federa					
Ukraine/former	USSR			40=0	
1946–69		2.5	Vitebskii	1970	
1946–96		26.9	Sitkovskii	1997	
1946–80	D'	28	Sitkovskii	1981	
1952–64	Pirogov	9.1	Raponski	1966	
1953–72	Donstsk	1.8	Zubov	1975	
1953–66		13.4	lakovlev	1969	
1960–75		49.5	Khristich	1977	
1961–75 1062–74		28.7	Kushch	1978 1074	
1962–74 1064–65		8.3	Akzhigitov	1976	
1964–65		8	Barsukov	1968	
1966–90 1067, 95		8.2	Neikov Nevekreshchenov1097	1992	
1967–85		42.6	Novokreshchenov1987	1000	
1974–87		56 3.9	Antoshkina	1990	
1975–85 1076 96		2.8 24.8	lakovlev Dmitryokov	1988	
1976–86			Dmitryokov Oloipik	1988 1989	
1982–87 1983–86		16.6	Oleinik Shchitinin	1989 1989	
		45	SUCHININ	1989	

Table 4: (continued)

Country/ dates of data collection	Site	Mean annual incidence (patients/year)	Author	Publication year	Reference to hospital activity
Spain					
1969–84	Corunna	4.7	Bautista	1988	
1970–82	Saragossa	11.8	Gracia	1985	
1983	Madrid	73	Barrio Gomez	1987	
1988–89	Vizcaya	64	Lesartes	1990	
Sweden					
1936–65	Gothenberg	14.3	Bjarnason	1968	
1951–65	Kristianstad	3.6	Silwer	1967	
1952–70	Stockholm	15	Gierup	1972	
1976–86	Malmo	11.3	Carstensen	1984	
Switzerland					
1972–79	Zurich	7.1	Fanconi	1982	
United Kingdor	n and Ireland				
1950–59	Glasgow	40	Strang	1959	
1950–59	Aberdeen	14.5	Steyn	1961	
1950–58	Edinburgh	11.7	Smith	1960	
1957–65	Dublin	7	Hood	1967	
1958–75	Dublin	7.8	Given	1979	
1959–68	Glasgow	28.8	Dennison	1970	
1967–76	Aberdeen	7.7	Pollet	1980	
1968–85	Edinburgh	17	Wilson-Storey	1988	
1969–78	Glasgow	20.9	Hutchinson	1980	
1968–80	Surrey	5.8	Man	1983	
1971–78	Bath	4.9	Thomas	1980	
1975–85	London	1.7	Poston	1985a	
1977–83	Dublin	9.4	Liu	1986	
1978–83	Belfast	12.4	Potts	1984	
1984–86	Leicester	11	Smith	1986	
1993–94	All England (NHS)	417	Gay	1999	
Yugoslavia			,		
1966–75	Novi Sad	5	Petrovic	1978	
Oceania Australia					
1962–68	Melbourne	29	Auldist	1970	
1969–84	Melbourne	37.6	Beasley	1986	
1976–88	Newcastle	11.7	Tangi	1991	
1979–84	Adelaide	25.6	Sparnon	1984	
1982–84	Perth	30.3	Mackay	1987	
1986–87	Melbourne	10	Phelan	1988	
1994	Sydney	3.3	Simon	1994	
New Zealand	y <del> y</del>		z <del>z</del>		
1964–80	Auckland	6.1	Raudkivi	1981	

<sup>%</sup> patients with intussusception compared to all patients presenting with intestinal obstruction. % patients with intussusception compared to all patients admitted for surgical causes. % patients with intussusception compared to all patients admitted to the hospital. % patients with intussusception compared to all patients treated by the hospital.

### Chapter 5:

# Clinical presentation and management of acute intussusception in infants and children: a global perspective

#### 5.1 Age and sex characteristics

Intussusception is a condition that can affect people of all ages. However, there are important differences in its incidence, etiology and clinical manifestations between infants and adults. In published studies on intussusception there is significant variability in the age range of patient populations (Table 5). As this report focuses on infants and children with intussusception, data describing the clinical presentation and characteristics of infants and children with intussusception were extracted from publications covering a wider age range wherever possible. The majority of patients with intussusception reported in hospital-based paediatric studies were under 1 year of age (Table 5). A predominance of males was observed in almost all studies. It was not possible to compare the sex ratio of hospitalized intussusception patients with the baseline population or non-intussusception hospital admissions by means of the data available in published studies.

#### Africa

Male predominance was observed in almost all studies. The highest male to female ratio was 8:1 in Tunisia. The majority of cases occurred in infants less than 1 year of age; peak incidence occurred between 3 and 8 months of age (Isdale et al., 1986; Mayell, 1972; Archibong et al., 1994; Waldeyes et al., 1972; Momoh, 1987; Ajao, 1980; Adebamowo et al., 2000; Kedir et al., 1998).

#### Asia

Male predominance was observed in all reports, the widest ratio of 9:1 being reported in two studies from India (Table 5). In most reports a peak of cases of acute intussusception was observed in infants less than 1 year of age. Cases in infants aged under 2 months were rare and the median age was around 4 to 8 months.

#### Eastern Mediterranean

Studies from the Eastern Mediterranean reported a male predominance of patients presenting with acute intussusception, the male to female ratio ranging from 1.4:1 to 4:1. The majority of children presented when under 1 year of age; peak incidence occurred between 2 and 9 months of age.

#### Central and South America

There was a predominance of male patients presenting with intussusception (range 4.2:1 to 1.2:1). The condition occurred mainly in infants under 1 year of age. In Venezuela, 81% of patients were aged between 3 and 6 months; the range of ages at presentation was 3-60 months (WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000).

#### North America

A male predominance of patients presenting with intussusception was consistently reported in studies from the USA and Canada (Table 5). The mean age of presentation was 6.4 months (range 1-11 months) (Murphy et al., 2001). The annual rate of intussusception-associated hospitalization increased fivefold at 5 months of age and remained elevated until 7 months of age (Parasher et al., 2000). Infants who received oral rotavirus vaccine before the development of intussusception were younger at presentation (mean age 4.1 months, range 2-7 months) (Murphy et al., 2001).

#### Europe

A male predominance of cases was reported (range 1.1:1 to 5:1). The only exception was a subgroup of Arab children in a study from Israel which had a 1:1 male to female ratio (Eshel et al., 1997). The majority of patients with intussusception were infants aged under 1 year (mean 65%, range 33-90%) (Table 5). In England the highest incidence was in infants between 3 and 6 months of age (Gay et al., 1999).

#### Oceania

A male predominance of patients, of the order of 1.5:1 to 2:1, was reported. Three-quarters of patients with intussusception were less than 1 year of age at presentation.

Table 5: Age and sex distribution of patients with intussusception

Countries and authors	Age range of study group	Total number of cases studied	Age (% < 1 year age)	Sex ratio (male:female)	Etiology: % idiopathic (% mesenteric adenitis)
Africa Ethionia					
Maldeves	F/0-0	Ç	9	02:01	
Gudeta	0-12yr	72	8 2	1.5:1	16
Kedir	0-adult	33	39 <2yr	1.6:1 <2yr; 0.9:1 adults	55
Egypt					
El Barbari	0-10yr	180	28	1.5:1	93
Hadidi	0-child	147		1.9:1	
Ghana					
Archampong	0-19yr	41	92	1.9:1	100
Nigeria					
Odita	0-14yr	24	6/	1.4:1	83
Akamaguna	0-15yr	32	74	2.2:1	
Mangete 1994	0-10yr	69	87	3.6:1	95(5%)
Ameĥ	0-adult	93	72		
Ajao	0-1yr	17	100	1.8:1	24 (53%)
Momoh	2mo-15yr	99	26	2.7:1<1yr; 4.9:1 >1yr	98
Nmadu (b)	0-1yr	47	100	4.2:1	100(36%)
Adejuyigbe	0-15yr	39	62	3.3:1	
Elechi	0-25yr	10	75	1.5:1	8
Archibong	0-15yr	99	82	1.4:1	
Ugwu	0-15yr	98	75	3.6:1	
Udezue	2mo-45yr	100	8	1.7.1	100
Bonkoungou	0-1yr	24	100	0.12569444	71
Nmadu (a)	0-50yr	88	돲	3.3:1	93
Elebute	3mo-59yr	94	17	1.2:1	95
Adebamowo	0-adults	293		2.5:1	
Niger					
Harouna	0-1yr	Ħ	100		
Senegal					
Diop	45days-6yr	22		6.3:1	82

 Table 5: (continued)

Countries and authors	Age range of study group	Total number of cases studied	Age (% < 1 year age)	Sex ratio (male:female)	Etiology: % idiopathic (% mesenteric adenitis)
South Africa					
Postma	0-child	92	47	1.6:1	
Isdale	0-child	81		black 0.8:1; white 1.3:1	35
Mayell	0-12yr	223	63	1.7:1	93
Tunisia					
Saied	0-5yr	39	99	8:1	
Zaire					
Badibanga	0-2yr	26	99	2.7:1	
Zambia M.:::	5 5 6	S.	,	7.	č
Munkonge	0-10yr	59	19	1:7	98
Asia					
Bangladesh					
WHO/V&B/00.23	5-12mo	70		08:01	
Myanmar					
Thein-Hlaing	1mo-12yr	41			10% ascaris
China					
Wang	3mo-12yr	427	70	1.8:1	
Guo	0-child	9396	99	1.8:1	
India					
Gopi	1mo-12yr	272	82	1.9:1	
Rao 1996	1yr-child	26	0	05:01	<i>L</i> 9
Belokar	0-14yr	21	88		
Singh	4mo-45yr	42	45	3.2:1	42
Madhusudhana Murty	2mo-12yr	09	81	03:01	87
Yadav	0-14yr	156	75	4.6:1	91
Taneja 1970	0-adults	20	52	2.3:1	82
Rao 1979	0-11yr	19	88	09:01	93
Chatterjee	0-65yr	47		2.6:1	78
Nadkarni	0-60yr	42	21	02:01	
Pandit	0-6yr	20	75	09:01	06

 Table 5: (continued)

Countries and authors	Age range of study group	Total number of cases studied	Age (% < 1 year age)	Sex ratio (male:female)	Etiology: % idiopathic (% mesenteric adenitis)
Asia cont'd					
Talwar	0-9yr	75	73	03:01	92
Rattan	0-child	70		05:04:01	94
Jain	2mo-7yr	42	70 (4-6mo)	1.6:1	
Taneja 1968	0-12yr	12	75	05:01	28
Indonesia					
Lubis	2-27mo	88	55	02:01	
van Heek Jogykarata	1mo-9yr	35	61	01:01	88
van Heek Jakarta	1mo-11yr	103	%	1.8:1	88
Japan					
lkeda	3mo-5yr	17	59	1.4:1	70 (49%)
Kato	3mo-5yr	36	72	05:01	
Republic of Korea	,				
Dietrick	0-adult	17	(11.7<2yr)	2.4:1	100
Suh	0-16yr	63	70	2.3:1	68
Kim	0-child	422	6/	2.2:1	8
Malaysia					
Laidin	0-14yr	87	71	1.5:1	69
Taiwan, China					
Pang	1mo-14yr	228	71	1.4:1	88
Hsu	3mo-7yr	49	88	4.8:1	
Clarke	0-2yr	22	28	3.1:1	
Chung	1mo-15yr	361	61	1.6:1	93
Lee CT 1988	0-8yr	167	88	1.8:1	8
Lee MT 1973	2mo-7yr	100	70	1.6:1	95 (24%)
Thailand					
Sutthiwan Viot Nam	0-12yr	51	88	1.7:1	%
WHO/V&B/00.23	0-1yr	472-722	100	1.5:1	

 Table 5: (continued)

Countries and authors	Age range of study group	Total number of cases studied	Age (% < 1 year age)	Sex ratio (male:female)	Etiology: % idiopathic (% mesenteric adenitis)
Eastern Mediterranean Lebanon					
Bitar	2mo-12yr	69	85	2.5:1	%
Farpour	0-adult	99	99	4:1	88
Issa	0-child	233	93	1.7:1	92
Oatar Dawod Saudi Arabia	0-2yr	29	68	2.5:1	94
Saudi Alabia Mohamed	0-adult	9		2:1	
Central and South America Brazil					
Artigas Chile	0-4yr	14			98
Fadda	0-child	09	72	1.5:1	75
Minehan Dierto Dico	0-child	30		2:1	
Rossello Venezuiala	4mo-60yr	29		1.6:1	
WHO/V&B/00.23	0-1yr	21	81% 3-6mo	4.2:1	
Anatol	1mo-10yr	37	100	1.2:1	8 8
Kuruvilla	3mo-9yr	\$	/8	1.7:1	8%

Table 5: (continued)

Countries and authors	Age range of study group	Total number of cases studied	Age (% < 1 year age)	Sex ratio (male:female)	Etiology: % idiopathic (% mesenteric adenitis)
North America USA					
Abbott	3wks-83yr	%	58	2:1	92
Barr	1mo-6yr	09	73		93
Bruce	0-7yr	583	63	2:1	8
Ching	0-15yr	23	88	1.9:1	02
Immordino	0-9yr	20	\$	3:1	85 (15%)
Kerry	0-adult	20	22		87 (32%)
Kupperman	1mo-5yr	143	96 <2yr	2.2:1	
Larsen	0-child	#	28	2.3:1	67 (14%)
Meier (Texas)	2mo-2yr	20	%	2.1:1	100
Meier (Indiana)	2mo-10yr	20	89	2.6:1	8
Ponka	0-75yr	123	3%	2.2:1	94
Schoo	0-13yr	160	40		89 (19%)
Skipper	0-child	157		2.1:1	68
Spain	0-12yr	89	75	2.3:1	93

 Table 5: (continued)

Countries and authors	Age range of study group	Total number of cases studied	Age (% < 1 year age)	Sex ratio (male:female)	Etiology: % idiopathic (% mesenteric adenitis)
Swenson	0-7yr	16	99	2.7:1	94 (3%)
Thomas	0-13yr	%	63	1.3:1	
Wayne	2wk-18yr	344	52	1.9:1	92
West	2mo-22yrs	76	59	1.6:1	68
Canada					
Daneman	2mo-15yr	876		2.3:1	63
Ein 1971	0-child	354	26	2:1	92
Ein 1997	0-child	188		1.5:1	9.66
Luks	2mo-15yr	180	63	1.9:1	
Racette	0-child	絽	47	1.9:1	8
Wansbrough	0-14yr	575		1.8.1	
Europe					
Belgium					
Nobre	3mo-10yr	100	52	2:1	92
Czech Republic					
Fiser	0-child	126		2:1	06
Pohl	0-child	153			6/
Denmark					
Hansen	0-15yr	1%	37	1.8:1	95
Kvist	3-66mo	90	63	2:1	(88)
Finland					
Kaltiala	0-adult	23	70	4.9:1	
Myllya	1mo-14yr	41		2.2:1	ጽ
France					
Bachy	0-child	220	72		
Carcassone	0-7yr	113	09	1.5:1	92 (32%)
Heloury	0-child	118	61	2.8:1	%
Le Masne	10days-9yr	113		1.6:1	64 (3%)
Germany		!			
Staatz	2mo-18yr	148		1.7:1	73(19%)

 Table 5: (continued)

Countries and authors	Age range of study group	Total number of cases studied	Age (% < 1 year age)	Sex ratio (male:female)	Etiology: % idiopathic (% mesenteric adenitis)
Israel					
Eshel	0-child	8	92	1:1 Arabs, 1.2:1 Jews	8
Freund	0-child	49	70	1.4:1	75
Zamir	0-child	42			93
Italy					
Baracchini	1mo-2yr	30	06	1.1:1	87
Bardini	0-5yr	43	74	2:1	
Marinaccio	0-child	21	68	1.7:1	62
Netherlands					
Reijnen 1990b	0-15yr	140	56 < 2yr	2:1	78
van Heek	3mo-7yr	88	89	4.4:1	8
Norway					
Nordshus	0-child	108	2	2:1	87 (55)
Poland					
Osemlak	0-12yr	121	80		
Portugal					
Cruz Lopes	0-child	233	88	2:1	88
Russian Federation/					
Ukraine/former USSR					
Akzhigitov	0-child	100	85	2:1	8
Oleinik	0-child	88	72	2:1	
Spain					
Barrio Gomez de Aguere	0-child	75	72	2:1	
Bautista	0-child	02	88	1.7.1	
Sweden					
Bjamason	0-child	428	63	2:1	
Gierup	0-12yr	288	33	2:1	94

 Table 5: (continued)

Countries and authors	Age range of study group	Total number of cases studied	Age (% < 1 year age)	Sex ratio (male:female)	Etiology: % idiopathic (% mesenteric adenitis)
United Kingdom					
Dennison	0-10yr	288	69	2:1	
Given	0-child	141	<i>L</i> 9	2:1	
Ноон	1mo-13yr	63	09	1.2:1	81
Hutchinson	1mo-10yr	209	61	2:1	68
Liu	0-child	72	94	2.3:1	
Man	0-6yr	75	76	2.1:1	86
Pollet	2mo-11yr	77	48	2.7:1	93
Potts	0-child	62	81	2.4:1	
Steyn	0-6уг	145	53	1.5:1	
Strang	0-child	400	63	2:1	
Wilson-Storey	9wks-13yr	125	71	1.2:1	
Yugoslavia					
Petrovic	0-child	53	62	3.4:1	
Oceania					
Australia					
Auldist	0-child	203	74	2:1	88
Beasley	0-child	602	72	1.8:1	8
Sparnon	0-14yr	128	75 < 2yr	1.5:1	92
Tangi	0-child	153	9/2	1.5:1	25
New Zealand					
Raudkivi	0-child	%	75	2:1	88

# 5.2 Ethnicity

The potential role of ethnic differences in determining variations in the incidence of intussusception was addressed in nine studies. As the studies were all hospital-based it is possible that any differences observed reflect differences in the ethnic population admitted to specific hospitals or different opportunities to access health care.

In Malaysia a comparison was made of the annual incidence of intussusception in the three main ethnic groups attending the same hospital. A tenfold higher annual incidence was observed in ethnic Malays (55.8% of cases) than in Indians (5.7% of cases) (Laidin et al., 1982). The authors proposed that the later age of weaning and the poor nutritional status of the Indian population could explain this difference.

In Trinidad and Tobago a higher annual incidence of intussusception was reported in infants of African descent (62% of cases) than in Indians (17% of cases) and infants of mixed racial origin (20% of cases) (Kuruvilla et al., 1988).

In Israel the incidence of acute intussusception was more than twice as high in Jews as in Arab infants attending the same medical centre (Eshel et al., 1997). The distribution between the sexes was equal in Arab infants but among Jewish infants there was a 1.2:1.0 male predominance.

In Kuwait the incidence of intussusception is lower than in neighbouring countries (Issa et al., 1988). While Kuwaitis comprise approximately 40% of the population of Kuwait, only 29% of the patients diagnosed with intussusception were Kuwaitis (Issa et al., 1988). It remains unclear whether this reflects demographic or ethnic factors.

The presentation and management of intussusception at a secondary care paediatric hospital in Jakarta, Indonesia, were compared with those at a tertiary care hospital in Amsterdam, the Netherlands (van Heek et al., 1999). No difference was found in the proportion of surgical admissions attributable to intussusception (1.2%), and no significant racial difference was identified in the clinical presentation of intussusception in infants attending the hospitals.

In the USA an elevated proportion of infants with intussusception had Hispanic or Black ethnic backgrounds (odds ratios 2.3 and 2.0 respectively) (Murphy et al., 2001). A slight increase in incidence was also identified in Black infants in a study from New Orleans (Abbott et al., 1962). In Indiana, intussusception-associated hospitalizations were higher among Black infants (50 per 100 000: relative risk 1.8, 95% confidence interval 1.2–2.9) and infants of other races (217 per 100 000: relative risk 8.0, 95% confidence interval 4.6–14.1) than in White infants (Parasher et al., 2000). Similar rates of hospitalization for intussusception were observed in Black and White infants in California and Georgia; however, a higher rate of hospitalizations was observed in infants of other races (Parasher et al., 2000). No differences were identified in relation to ethnic background in a study based in Buffalo, New York (Bruce et al., 1987).

# 5.3 Seasonal variation in presentation of intussusception

Seasonal variation in the incidence of intussusception was inconsistently reported. In some studies, variations in incidence were described in relation to the calendar months, while in others it was related to the seasonal pattern. Whereas in tropical zones the seasons were described as either wet or dry, they were referred to as summer, autumn, winter and spring in temperate zones. Seasonal variability was also related to the peak incidence of admissions of patients with acute gastroenteritis. However, data supporting this association were rarely provided.

### Africa

Seasonal variation in the presentation of acute intussusception was reported in a number of studies. In most studies from Nigeria the majority of patients presented in the dry summer period (Elebute et al., 1964; Ugwu et al., 2000; Akamaguna et al., 1985; Mangete et al., 1993, 1994; Odita et al., 1981), although this was not true in a study reported by Solanke (1968). This coincided with an increase in the incidence of diarrhoeal diseases in at least one study (Mangete et al., 1993). In a study from South Africa, two peaks were identified, at the end of summer and the end of winter, both coinciding with the peak incidence of respiratory tract infections and diarrhoeal diseases (Mayell, 1972). Yet in another study from South Africa the lowest incidence was observed during the midsummer months (Isdale et al., 1986). In Zimbabwe, patients presented mainly in spring and summer and there were unexplained peaks in presentations (Chapman, 1973). Twenty-one per cent of patients in this study had a history suggestive of acute gastroenteritis, and one patient had a stool culture that was positive for Shigella. In Egypt the peak months of presentation of intussusception were April and May, coinciding with the peak incidence of respiratory tract infections and gastroenteritis (El-Barbari et al., 1978). In Senegal, 64% of patients with intussusception presented during the cold season (Diop et al., 1975).

## Asia

In India an increased incidence of intussusception was reported in the summer months (WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000). Forty per cent of patients in a study from Chandigarh presented in March or April (Yadav, 1986). Another study reported an increase in intussusception admissions in April and May associated with the peak incidence of gastroenteritis (Talwar et al., 1973). In Hyderabad a slight increase in presentations was reported in February as well as in May to June but this did not correspond to the peak rates of respiratory tract infections or gastroenteritis in the area (Madhusudhana Murty et al., 1975). In Bangladesh a distinct peak in the winter months was reported (WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000).

During the 1950s and 1960s in Taiwan, China, 67% of patients presented in the first six months of the year, which was also the peak period of adenovirus infection (Clarke, 1969). In 1980-1985 cases of intussusception in Taipei peaked during March, May and June (Lee CT et al., 1988). However, other studies from Taiwan in the 1980s and 1990s failed to demonstrate a clear seasonal pattern in the presentation of intussusception (Pang, 1989; Hsu et al., 1998).

In Thailand a sustained increase in the number of cases of intussusception was noted between September and January and again in April. These increases coincided with the cool summer months and the peak incidences of upper respiratory tract infection and gastroenteritis (Sutthiwan et al., 1982). No seasonal variation was noted in Malaysia (Laidin et al., 1982). In Viet Nam a slight increase in incidence was observed in December and February (WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000).

### Eastern Mediterranean

In some studies from Eastern Mediterranen a seasonal variation in the presentation of acute intussusception was reported, a peak occurring in spring and summer (Dawod et al., 1992; Issa et al., 1988). In Qatar a cluster of presentations occurred in winter and summer, while in Lebanon two peaks were observed in spring and summer (Dawod et al., 1992). In Kuwait a peak in incidence was observed in spring (Issa et al., 1988).

## Central and South America

No seasonal variation was observed in studies from Trinidad and Tobago, Venezuela and Puerto Rico (Kuruvilla et al., 1988; Anatol, 1985; Rossello et al., 1981; WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000). In Chile an increased incidence was reported in September and again between December and March (Fadda et al., 1970). In Haiti an increase was observed in late spring and early summer (Minehan et al., 1974).

## North America

In New York State, hospitalizations for intussusception were evenly distributed throughout the year and there was no clear association with the seasonal distribution of hospitalization for rotavirus diarrhoea (Rennels et al., 1998). No consistent seasonal trend was observed in hospitalizations for intussusception-associated disease in data from the Indian Health Service, the states of Indiana and California and the National Hospital Discharge Survey (Parasher et al., 2000). However, an increase in the incidence of intussusception was observed in spring and summer in five other studies in the USA (Spain et al., 1994; Schoo et al., 1970; Bruce et al., 1987, Larsen et al., 1972; Meier et al., 1996). The seasonal peak did not coincide with the peak incidence of respiratory tract infections and gastroenteritis in a study from Buffalo, New York (Bruce et al., 1987). In Canada a peak incidence in the winter months was reported in one study (Racette et al., 1971). An increase in the incidence of intussusception cases was identified in May to June in 1971, whereas a 1997 study in the same region reported peak incidence in January and July (Ein et al., 1971, 1997).

## **Europe**

An increased number of cases was observed in the spring and summer months in nine studies from Scotland, Italy, Germany, France, Poland and Spain (Strang, 1959; Dennison et al., 1970; Bardini, 1967; Baracchini et al., 1995; Staatz et al., 1998; Carcassonne et al., 1987; Le Masne et al., 1997; Osemlak et al., 1981; Bautista et al., 1988), but no significant seasonal variation was observed in three further studies from Scotland (Hutchinson et al., 1980; Steyn et al., 1961; Wilson-Storey et al., 1988). In Israel, Eshel et al. (1997) reported an increase in presentations in the warmer months from April to October, while Weisz et al. (1994) reported an increase in spring and autumn.

## Oceania

An elevated proportion of patients presented in summer according to two reports from Australia and New Zealand (Raudkivi et al., 1981; Sparnon et al., 1984). No seasonal variation was observed in a hospital-based report from Australia (Simon et al., 1994).

# 5.4 Etiology

Discussion on the etiology of intussusception is limited to information that directly relates to the clinical epidemiology of the condition in developing and developed countries. The definition of the term "idiopathic" intussusception varied between studies. In most studies this term is used to describe cases where no specific abnormality of the intestine known to cause intussusception, such as Meckel's diverticulum or a polyp, has been identified at surgery. However, in some studies, mesenteric lymphadentitis is cited as an identifiable cause and is therefore excluded from the idiopathic group. Wherever possible these data have been separated in Table 5. As the rate of surgical intervention is declining in intussusception, the relevance of non-specific findings such as mesenteric adenitis may be difficult to establish in the future, except in cases of severe or prolonged intussusception requiring surgery. Although a seasonal association between the incidence of intussusception and acute gastroenteritis or respiratory tract infection has been observed in some studies, this is certainly not universal. There is little evidence to implicate a single viral, bacterial or parasitic organism in the majority of cases of intussusception in currently available studies.

## Africa

In the studies from Africa most episodes of acute intussusception in infants were not associated with definable causes. Mesenteric adenitis was described in 21 to 53% of cases in the three studies in which this feature was reported (Ajao, 1980; Udezue, 1988; Bongoungou et al., 1999). If the cases of mesenteric adenitis with no identifiable etiology and idiopathic cases are combined, 71-100% of reported cases of acute intussusception in infants and children are not associated with a definable cause (Table 5). A history suggestive of acute gastroenteritis prior to presentation with intussusception was obtained in 21% of patients in one series (Chapman 1973). In Egypt, 46% of patients had a history of prior gastroenteritis (30%) and/or respiratory tract symptoms (20%) (El-Barbari et al., 1978). The increased incidence of intussusception in the dry months coincided with the peak incidence of acute diarrhoeal illness and respiratory tract infections, suggesting that infectious agents or an inflammatory reaction in response to infection may play a role in the etiology of acute intussusception (Mangete et al., 1994; Mayell, 1972). This link has not yet been proven, nor is this temporal relationship between infection and intussusception consistent in all studies (Isdale et al., 1986).

In south-western Nigeria, a higher incidence of caeco-colic intussusception, particularly in adults, has been reported. Various explanations have been postulated for this unusual pattern. Sixty-four per cent of Nigerian cadavers have a free and mobile caecum and ascending colon, suggesting an increased risk of intussusception (Solanke, 1968). In this area the traditional staple diet consists of plantain (*Musa paradisiaca*), which contains high levels of serotonin (Ugwu et al., 2000).

It has been suggested that this may adversely influence intestinal neuromuscular coordination and thereby increase the risk of intussusception. Parasitic infestations, in particular with *Trichuris trichiura* and amoebiasis, have also been associated with caeco-colic intussusception (Solanke, 1968; Waldeyes et al., 1972). In a study focusing on colonic intussusception in children, *Ascaris* infestation was identified in 9 of 16 children presenting with caeco-colic intussusception (Davies et al., 1978). A mass of *Ascaris* worms was reported close to the apex of the intussusception in a young adult with jejuno-jejunal intussusception (Elebute et al., 1964). Acetylcholine has been reported to produce intussusception in experimental animals (Laborit, 1949). The treatment of acute diarrhoeal illness with drugs containing acetylcholine has been also been postulated as a precipitating cause of intussusception. This theory may provide another possible explanation for an association between a prior history of gastroenteritis and intussusception in some patients (Elebute et al., 1964).

## Asia

An idiopathic etiology was reported in 42 to100% of patients in 20 studies. An association with a prior respiratory infection or acute gastroenteritis was reported in some studies. In the Republic of Korea, 21% of patients had prior symptoms of a respiratory tract infection and 10% had diarrhoea prior to presentation with intussusception (Kim et al., 1989). In another study from the same country, however, no association was observed between intussusception and symptoms suggestive of prior gastroenteritis (Suh et al., 1968). In Jakarta, prior histories of respiratory infection and gastroenteritis were recorded in 51% and 61% of patients respectively who presented to an urban children's hospital (van Heek et al., 1999).

In Taiwan, China, a history of fever, respiratory tract symptoms or gastroenteritis was documented in 63% of patients presenting with intussusception (Hsu et al., 1998). In another study from Taiwan, 20% of patients presenting with intussusception had a prior history of respiratory tract infection or gastroenteritis and 51% described these symptoms at the time of presentation; mesenteric adenitis was observed in 24% of these patients (Lee et al., 1988).

The diagnostic difficulty in differentiating between acute gastroenteritis or bacillary dysentery and intussusception is highlighted in a study from India where 17% of patients diagnosed with intussusception presented with rectal bleeding alone. These patients had been treated for three to five days for bacillary dysentery before the diagnosis of intussusception was established. The authors in this study recommended that intussusception should be excluded in patients with acute rectal bleeding or if abdominal distension followed an episode of gastroenteritis or enterocolitis. The delay in appropriate treatment caused by misdiagnosis contributes to the resection rate and mortality (Jain et al., 1990). In another study, 52% of patients had a preceding history of diarrhoea and had been treated with antidiarrhoeal agents (Yaday, 1986).

The potential role of specific infectious agents in the pathophysiology of intussusception has been reported in studies from Asia. Adenovirus infection was first linked to intussusception in children in Taiwan, China (Clarke, 1969). In a recent study from Taiwan, 44% of patients with intussusception shed adenovirus in throat or rectal specimens compared to only 3.8% of healthy controls. Acute primary viral infection was identified in 65% of intussusception patients in whom paired sera were

available (39.5% adenovirus, 9.3% human herpes virus-6, 11.6% human herpes virus-7, 4.7% Ebstein Barr virus) (Hsu et al., 1998). Adenovirus genome was detected in four of nine mesenteric lymph nodes; in this study, 75% of the patients with primary adenovirus infection, confirmed by seroconversion, were more than 1 year old. It is unclear from these data whether intussusception in children older than 1 year is more likely to be associated with an acute viral infection, or whether changing hygiene standards have impacted on the pattern of age of presentation of intussusception. Yersinia pseudotuberculosis infection was associated with intussusception in three boys from the Republic of Korea (Koo, 1996). Ascaris lumbricoides was reported to be an important etiological factor in the development of intussusception in 2 of 26 patients presenting with intussusception in Rangoon Children's Hospital, Myanmar (Thein-Hlaing et al., 1990).

Increased serum gastrin and cyclic adenosine monophosphate levels were reported in children with intussusception in China. Animal studies showed that gastrin increased intestinal peristalsis and relaxation of the ileocaecal sphincter. It was hypothesized that hypergastrinaemia had a causative role in the development of intussusception (Jin et al., 1996).

In a study from the Republic of Korea a mobile caecum was postulated as a predisposing factor for the development of intussusception. Eighty-eight per cent of cases were over the age of 2 years and most patients had a subacute or chronic presentation without intestinal obstruction. A mobile caecum was observed in 10 of 14 patients with subacute or chronic intussusception (Dietrick et al., 1965). It is unclear whether the mobile caecum was primarily associated with the development of intussusception or resulted in a subacute or chronic presentation without the development of vascular occlusion.

The nutritional status of infants presenting with intussusception was not well documented in most studies from Asia, although normal nutritional status was reported in all children presenting with the condition to the All Indian Institute of Medical Science, New Dehli (WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000). Similarly, 87% of patients with intussusception were reported to be well nourished in a study from Medan, Indonesia (Lubis et al., 1990).

### Eastern Mediterranean

Most patients presented to hospitals with no identifiable cause of their intussusception. However, a history of gastroenteritis or respiratory tract infection was common. In Lebanon, 60% of patients had a history of respiratory tract symptoms or gastroenteritis (Bitar et al., 1969). In Iran over 50% of patients had a history of gastroenteritis or respiratory tract symptoms (Farpour et al., 1970). The proportion of patients who had a recent history of infection was lower in Qatar (24%).

# Central and South America

Most cases of acute intussusception were idiopathic. In Trinidad and Tobago, 24% of infants had a prior history of gastroenteritis and 11% had a history of respiratory tract infection (Anatol, 1985). In Puerto Rico a pathological lesion was identified in only two patients under 5 years of age (Meckel's diverticulum, neuroblastoma) (Rossello et al., 1981). In contrast, a pathological lead point was identified in almost half of patients aged over 5 years, and half of them were malignant

(Rossello et al., 1981). Parasitic infestation with *Ascaris, Entamoeba histolytica, Giardia* and hookworm was documented in 27% of children presenting with intussusception in Haiti; however, this was similar to the background incidence of infestation in the normal paediatric population of Haiti (Minehan et al., 1974).

## North America

No identifiable cause of intussusception was identified in the majority of patients diagnosed and treated in North America (range 67-100%) (Table 5). In two studies, mesenteric adenitis was reported in 19% and 32% of patients (Kerry, 1971; Ponka, 1967). A prior history or concurrent presentation with gastroenteritis or respiratory tract symptoms was reported in one-third of patients in Indianapolis, 47% in Michigan, 20% in Toronto, but only 7% in Boston (West et al., 1987; Kerry, 1971; Swenson et al., 1962; Ein et al., 1997).

An association between vaccination with RRV-TV (tetravalent rhesus-human ressortant rotavirus vaccine) and intussusception among otherwise healthy infants was reported in a study combining data from 19 states in the USA. The infants who developed intussusception following the administration of oral rotavirus vaccine were more likely to be formula-fed than breast-fed and they had less often started consuming solid food before the referral date. The possibility was suggested that the putative enterotoxins derived from strains in RRV-TV resulted in abnormalities of intestinal peristalsis which contributed to the development of intussusception (Murphy et al., 2001).

# **Europe**

No specific etiology was identified in most patients (range 60 to 96%). Mesenteric adenitis was found in 88% of patients in a study from Denmark but was present in only 3% in one from France (Kvist, 1984; Heloury et al., 1988). A prior history of symptoms of an upper respiratory tract infection was observed in between 5 to 39% of patients in selected studies (Man et al., 1988; Wilson-Storey et al., 1988; Staatz et al., 1998; Le Masne et al., 1998; van Heek et al., 1999, and Israel (29%) (Dawod et al., 1992; Eshel et al., 1997). Cervical, axillary and inguinal lymphadenopathy were found on clinical examination in 26% of patients with intussusception in one study (Pollet et al., 1980). In a study in Germany, 61% of patients had abnormalities on stool microscopic examination including adenovirus, *Yersinia* and *Staphlococcus aureus* (Staatz et al., 1982). The role of birth trauma, with possible spine and spinal vessel injury, was postulated in one study from the Russian Federation (Morozov, 1988).

# Oceania

Intussusception was described as idiopathic in over two-thirds of patients reported in studies from this region. A history of acute respiratory tract infection or gastroenteritis, prior to presentation with intussusception, was frequently observed (in 37% of cases by Mackay et al., 1987; 27% by Beasley et al., 1987; 24% by Auldist, 1970; and 28% by Sparnon et al., 1984).

# 5.5 Clinical presentation

As the majority of studies on intussusception are hospital-based retrospective chart reviews, the accuracy of the data is highly dependent on the quality of the description of symptoms and signs recorded in a legible manner. Specific symptoms or signs, such as lethargy and pallor, are reported in a high proportion of patients in some studies but not at all in others. While this may be interpreted as demonstrating variation in the clinical presentation of intussusception in different regions, it may also reflect a difference in local awareness of these symptoms by particular clinicians or hospital staff. Abdominal pain or the perception of pain by parents was frequently reported in studies from developed countries but less often recorded in studies from developing countries. This may reflect differences in parental perceptions or accessibility to health care services. A comparatively high proportion of patients in studies from developing countries presented with symptoms suggestive of more severe complications of intussusception, such as shock or bowel ischaemia. This may reflect problems of delayed diagnosis and/or access to paediatric health care facilities.

Textbook clinical definitions, such as that of the classic triad of intussusception, present a group of symptoms and signs that are easy to recall but may delay diagnosis in patients lacking them. If a group of symptoms and signs can be demonstrated to reliably identify patients with intussusception they may be an important clinical tool for health care workers. The diagnostic accuracy of these specific groups of symptoms, in terms of sensitivity and specificity, has been summarized in Table 7.

# Clinical symptoms

# Africa

The most common symptoms at presentation in infants were vomiting, abdominal pain and rectal bleeding or bloody stool (Tables 6 and 7). However, all three of these symptoms were observed in fewer than half the patients with surgically proven intussusception (15% by Adebamowo et al., 2000; 37% by Mahfoudh et al., 1993; 41% by Postma et al., 1985). The presence of abdominal pain, vomiting, bloody stool and a palpable abdominal mass was reported in 38% of infants and 31% of children with intussusception in one series. In this study, rectal bleeding and abdominal or rectal mass were identified in 60% of infants and 69% of children with intussusception. Seventy per cent of patients in this study developed rectal bleeding within 12 hours after the onset of illness, suggesting that this was an early and important clinical marker (Momoh, 1987). However, in another study from Nigeria the presence of abdominal pain, rectal bleeding and an abdominal mass was observed in only 16% of patients (Mangete et al., 1994).

Diarrhoea was observed in about one-third of patients (mean 34%, range 13-70%) (Table 6). The incidence of constipation varied widely between studies from 0% (Isdale et al., 1986) to 60% (Mangete et al., 1994). The reason for this wide disparity is unclear. In the three studies where the nutritional status of patients presenting with intussusception was noted the incidence of mild to severe malnutrition was less than 30% (Table 6). Irritability of infants was mentioned in only one study, where it was reported as affecting the majority of infants.

## Asia

Vomiting was the most consistent symptom observed in 38-100% of patients in 20 studies (Table 6). Rectal bleeding or bloody diarrhoea was also frequently reported (range 17-100%). Abdominal pain occurred in 39-90% of patients from the 15 studies reporting this symptom (Table 6). However, 17% of patients from a study in India had painless rectal bleeding associated with intussusception (Jain et al., 1990). The incidence of diarrhoea varied from 17 to 100%, while constipation was an important presentation in some studies (Table 6).

The presence of the classic triad of vomiting, abdominal pain and rectal bleeding was reported to occur in 82% of patients in Taiwan, China (Pang et al., 1989) (Table 7). In the Republic of Korea, two-thirds of patients presented with the classic triad of symptoms (Kim et al., 1989). Two studies from India reported that the triad of symptoms occurred at presentation in 50-65% of patients (Rattan et al., 2000; Jain et al., 1990). Only 10% of patients in Malaysia and 14-20% of patients in Hong Kong, China, reported these three symptoms at presentation (Laidin et al., 1982; Peh et al., 1997). The presence of vomiting, abdominal pain, bloody stool or rectal bleeding and an abdominal mass was identified in 26% and 17% of patients in two studies from Taiwan, China (Lee et al., 1988; Chung et al., 1994).

### Eastern Mediterranean

Vomiting was the most frequently reported symptom occurring in 38-95% of patients presenting with intussusception; abdominal pain occurred in about two-thirds of patients; rectal bleeding was reported at presentation in over 50% of patients (Table 6). The combination of vomiting and rectal bleeding was observed in 85% of patients in Lebanon (Bitar et al., 1969). The classic triad of vomiting, abdominal pain and rectal bleeding was identified in approximately half the patients in Qatar (Dawod et al., 1992) and Lebanon (Bitar et al., 1969) (Table 7).

# Central and South America

Vomiting was observed in most patients (range 65-100%) and was the first symptom in 62% of patients in Trinidad (Kuruvilla et al., 1988). A history of rectal bleeding or bloody diarrhoea was reported in 63-100% of patients but this was not a common presenting symptom (10%) (Kuruvilla et al., 1988). Abdominal pain was frequently observed in most studies (Kuruvilla et al., 1988, Fadda et al., 1970) (Table 6). The identification of patients with suspected intussusception by using the classic triad of vomiting, abdominal pain and rectal bleeding was considered unreliable, being reported in only 14% and 36% of patients in the two studies from Trinidad and Tobago (Kuruvilla et al., 1988; Anatol, 1985) (Table 7).

## North America

Vomiting was frequently reported at presentation, occurring in 50-94% of patients. Abdominal pain was reported in 48-91% of patients (Table 6). The absence of pain in 15% of patients in one study was associated with an increased duration between the onset of symptoms and diagnosis and an elevated rate of complications (Ein et al., 1971).

A history of rectal bleeding or blood in the stool was reported in 27-84% of patients (Table 6). Rectal bleeding, either on history or physical examination, was identified as a significant independent predictor of intussusception (Kupperman et al., 2000). In a multivariate analysis aimed at determining predictors of intussusception, a highly suggestive abdominal X-ray, rectal bleeding, male sex and a history of emesis were identified (P<0.05,  $r^2 = 0.46$ ) (Kupperman et al., 2000). The presence of the classic triad of vomiting, abdominal pain and rectal bleeding was observed in three-quarters of patients from Duluth, but was reported in only 21-32% of patients in three other studies from North America (Thomas, 1972; Bruce et al., 1987; Racette et al., 1971; Newman et al., 1987) (Table 7).

Lethargy was observed in 22-45% of patients in the three studies reporting this symptom (Table 6). A normal nutritional status was observed in most patients (Bruce et al., 1987; Janik et al., 1981).

# Europe

Vomiting was a presenting symptom in 20-100% of patients reported in European studies. Abdominal pain was a consistent symptom in most patients presenting with acute intussusception to hospitals (range 40-100%) (Table 6). A history of rectal bleeding was consistently reported but it did not predict the viability of the bowel in one study (Potts et al., 1984) (Table 6).

The classic triad of symptoms was observed in 10% to over 66% of patients reported in the studies that documented the presence of the triad (Table 7). Over two-thirds of patients were reported as presenting with abdominal pain, vomiting, rectal bleeding and an abdominal mass (Dennison et al., 1974), but this rate has not been replicated in subsequent studies from the same or neighbouring regions (Hutchinson et al., 1980; Pollet et al., 1980). Over one-third of infants presented with screaming, vomiting or apathy in one study (Eshel et al., 1997).

Patients diagnosed with intussusception tended to present to hospital within 24 hours following the onset of symptoms (range 16-88%); the resection rate and mortality were significantly higher in patients presenting 48 hours or more after the onset of symptoms (Table 9).

## Oceania

Vomiting was a common presenting symptom in over three-quarters of patients with intussusception (range 74-95%) (Table 6). Abdominal pain or irritability was frequently encountered (range 49-93%). Rectal bleeding was present in about half the patients at admission (range 44-67%), while diarrhoea was reported in about 10%. A case of intussusception presenting as profound lethargy highlighted the importance of this symptom (Godbole et al., 2000).

The classic triad of symptoms was reported in 20% of patients in a study from New Zealand and in 45% in one from Australia (Raudkivi et al., 1981; Sparnon et al., 1984) (Table 7). The presence of vomiting, abdominal pain, rectal bleeding and an abdominal mass was reported in 17% and 23% of patients in two Australian studies (Sparnon et al., 1984; Tangi et al., 1991).

Table 6: Clinical symptoms (% patients with each symptom)

Country	Abdominal pain	Vomiting	Rectal bleeding or bloody stool	Diarrhoea	Constipation	Irritability / Iethargy	Malnutrition
Africa							
Cudeta	23	æ					<i>VC</i>
Kedir	3	3 61	100				2 2
Waldeyes	"Majority"	%	88			"Majority" irritable	
Nigeria							
Adebamowo	23	88	22	21	25		
Mangete (a)	\$	9/2	46	22	89		
Momoh	46<1yr, 69>1yr	76<1yr,72>1yr	62	30<1yr,17>1yr	30<1yr,4>1yr		
Ameh	, 88	, R	84	, 79	, , , , ,		
Elechi			8				
Odita		87	62				
Akamaguna		%	99				
Nmadu (b)		88	66	20	30		
Adejuyighe		88	29	3	4		
South Africa							
Davies		92	\$				
Postma		88	83	53			
Isdale		88Black,83White	86Black,63White	19Black,10White	0Black, 13White		
Mayell		88	19	28			27
Zaire							
Badibanga	20	88	88	34			
<b>Zambia</b> Munkonge	83	72	99				

Table 6: (continued)

Country	Abdominal pain	Vomiting	Rectal bleeding or bloody stool	Diarrhoea	Constipation	Irritability / Iethargy	Malnutrition
Asia Hong Kong China							
Peh India	20						
Taneja (b)	23	88	29	53	35		
Cahtterjee	2	8	ъ	1			
Pandit			20	20			
Talwar	62	72	73	24	48		
Rao		100	08	46			
Singh	20	æ	17	19	26		
Madhusudhana	73	88	88	17			
Yadav		100	82	25			
Taneja (a)	<i>L</i> 9	72	20	28			
Jain	98	22	29	88			
Indonesia							
Lubis		88	87	23			13
Van Heek (rural)	39	Ъ	100				
Van Heek(urban)	35	88	6/				
Japan							
Ikeda		100	33				
Kato		88	%				
Republic of Korea							
Suh	%	88	75	¥			
Kim	88	\$	44				
Malaysia							
Laidin	33	\$	53				
Taiwan, China							
Chung	8	æ	69				
Thailand							
Sutthiwan	43	82	82	37	4		12

 Table 6: (continued)

Country	Abdominal pain	Vomiting	Rectal bleeding or bloody stool	Diarrhoea	Constipation	Irritability / Iethargy	Malnutrition
Eastern Mediterranean Lebanon							
Bitar	>50	>85	>85				
Farpour	2/2	93	83		32	36 irritable	33
Issa <b>Qatar</b>	88	88	88				
Dawood	93	83	09				
Central and South America Chile							
Fadda	83	75	88	43	17		
Montes Haiti	83	92	63	10			
Minehan	100	100	09				
Puerto Rico							
Rossello	93	6/	99				
Trinidad and Tobago							
Anatol	3	82	73	24	26	18 irritable	
Kuruvilla	63	92	74	25	14	20 irritable/	
Venezuela						32 lethargy	
WHO/V&B/00.23	72	100					

Table 6: (continued)

Country	Abdominal pain	Vomiting	Rectal bleeding or bloody stool	Diarrhoea	Constipation	Irritability / Iethargy	Malnutrition
North America							
Ein 1971	88	8	09	7			
Ein 1997	73	84	43				
Newman	49	88	72			24 lethargy	
Racette	63	8	72	20	32	5 lethargy	
Wansbrough		8	83			3	
NSA							
Abbott	83	6/	20				
Bruce	88	98	37	F			0
Ching	92	88	09				
Immordino	20	99	30	20	2		
Kerry	73	84	27				
Larsen	88	8/	99	17			
Meier (Texas)	92	88	20				
Meier (Indiana)	88	%	52				
Rosenkrantz	28	22	36				
Schoo	69		43				
Skipper	99	69	43			22 lethargy	
Spain	74	88	72			1	
Swenson	88	88					
Thomas	72	28	99				
Wayne	76	Ъ	99				
West	8	₩	53			45 lethargy	

 Table 6: (continued)

Country	Abdominal pain	Vomiting	Rectal bleeding or bloody stool	Diarrhoea	Constipation	Irritability / Iethargy	Malnutrition
Europe Bolgium							
Delgium	Ç	:	Ç	,	•		
Nobre .	6	8	3	<u></u>	4		
Denmark							
Kvist		100	19				
Madsen	32	100	89				
Finland							
Myllya	88	83	99				
France							
Carcassonne	83	72	48				
Heloury	83	72	32				
Weisberber	88	09	44	9			
Germany							
Deindl	22	8	22				
Staatz	73	22	28	22		14 apathy	9
Von Hille	28	88	29				
Israel							
Eshel	>38	76	>29			>39 irritable	
Freund	25	25	29				
Italy							
Baracchini	40	20	14	3			
Bardini	06	88	93				
Marinaccio	72	28					
Nethrlands							
Reijnen (a)	88	6/	34	27			
Stradmeijer	88	99	20				
Van Heek	74	88	20				
Norway							
Albrechtsen	82	6/	43	39			
Nordshus	8	02	29				

Table 6: (continued)

Country	Abdominal pain	Vomiting	Rectal bleeding or bloody stool	Diarrhoea	Constipation	Irritability / lethargy	Malnutrition
Europe cont. Poland							
Osemlak	100	8/2	63				
Portugal							
Cruz Lopes	88	83	<i>L</i> 9				
Spain							
Lasardi Iradi	8	78	44			83irrit/9lethargy	
Gracia Romero	%	88	62				
Bautista	87	6/	88				
BG de Aguere	06	11	41				
Sweden							
Gierup	91	83	16	9			
Silwer	63	26	43				
Switzerland							
Fanconi	82	93	72				
United Kingdom							
Dennison	75	0/	25	F	72	24 irritable	
Given	22	88	26	6			
Hood	<i>L</i> 9	88	22				
Hutchinson	82	8	3%	13			
nin	68	86	20				
Man	87	85	19				
Pollet	68	76	45				
Potts			46				
Thomas			99				
Wilson-Storey	88	%	29				

 Table 6: (continued)

Country	Abdominal pain	Vomiting	Rectal bleeding or bloody stool	Diarrhoea	Constipation	Irritability / Iethargy	Malnutrition
Oceania Australia							
Auldist	82	%	61	13			
Beasley	\$	Ъ	23				
Mackay	33	85	46	14			
Simon	62	æ	<i>L</i> 9				
Sparnon	8	74	44	8			
Tangi New Zealand	82	88	51				
Raudkivi	49	8	63	13	F	35 irritable	

Table 7: Presentation with specific combinations of symptoms and signs

# Table 7.1: Classic triad: vomiting, rectal bleeding or bloody stool and abdominal pain

Country, author	% patients presenting with vomiting, rectal bleeding and abdominal pain
Africa	
Nigeria	
Adebamowo	15
Ugwu	33
South Africa	
Postma	41
Tunisia	
Mahfoudh	37
Asia	
Hong Kong, China	
Peh	14-20
India	
Rattan	50
Jain	65
Republic of Korea	
Kim	65
Malaysia	
Laidin	10
Taiwan, China	24
Chung	36
Pang	82
Eastern Mediterranean	
Lebanon	
Bitar	50
Qatar	
Dawod	55
Central and South America	
Trinidad and Tobago	
Kuruvilla	14
Anatol	36
North America	
Canada	
Harrington	10
Newman	32
Racette	25
USA	21
Bruce	21
Rosenkrantz	28
Thomas	75
Europe	
Denmark	
Madsen	41
Finland	41
Myllyla	41
France	27
Caracassone	27
Heloury	23
Germany Staatz	21
Sladik	ZI

 Table 7: (continued)

Country, author	% patients presenting with vomiting, rectal bleeding and abdominal pain
Europe (contd)	
Israel	
Freund	12
Italy	
Salvatonio	56
Poland	
Osemlak	-50
Spain	
Bautista	49
Gracia	46
Sweden	
Gierup	10
United Kingdom	
Dennison	>66
Hutchinson	12
Man	46
Pollet	38
Oceania	
Australia	
Sparnon	45
New Zealand	
Raudkivi	20

Table 7.2: Presentation with four symptoms and signs: abdominal pain, vomiting, bloody stool or rectal bleeding and abdominal mass

Country, author	% patients presenting with four symptoms or signs
Africa	
Nigeria	20.4.24.4
Momoh	38<1yr, 31 >1yr
Elebute	45
Asia	
Taiwan, China	
Lee CT	26
Chung	17
Europe	
Finland	
Myllyla	20
Sweden	
Rostad	30
United Kingdom	
Dennison	>66
Oceania	
Australia	
Sparnon	17
Tangi	23

Table 7.3: Presentation with other combinations of symptoms and signs

Country, auhor	Combination of symptoms and signs % patients	
<b>Ethiopia</b> Gudeta	Abdominal or rectal mass	80
Nigeria Mangete Momoh Odita Ugwu	Abdominal pain, rectal bleeding, abdominal mass Rectal bleeding and abdominal or rectal mass Blood on rectal examination and tender abdomen Abdominal and rectal mass, pain and rectal bleeding	11 60<1yr, 69>1yr 50 70
Israel Eshel  Trinidad and Tobago Kuruvilla	Vomiting, rectal bleeding and abdominal mass Screaming attacks, vomiting and lethargy  Abdominal mass and blood on rectal examination	29 38 65

# Clinical signs

### Africa

The presence of a palpable abdominal mass was reported to be the most reliable clinical feature on examination (Table 8). In the 15 studies reporting this finding the incidence of abdominal mass on clinical examination was between 28% and 72%. A mass detected on rectal examination was observed in 3-64% of patients in nine studies. In contrast, only about 7% of patients presented with a prolapsed intussusceptum (Table 8). Four studies reported the confirmation of blood on rectal examination (range 22-57%). Non-specific features such as abdominal distension and tenderness were observed in some studies (Table 8). Although a number of studies commented on the presentation of patients in hypovolaemic shock, the incidence of this late and severe presentation was reported in only one study from Ethiopia, where it occurred in 60% of patients (Kedir et al., 1998). Fever was common and may have contributed to diagnostic difficulties (Table 8).

# Asia

Blood was found on rectal examination in 50-82% of patients in studies reporting this finding. Abdominal distension was frequently reported (range 38-94% of patients), and an abdominal mass was present in 19-78% of patients. The finding of a rectal mass was a sensitive sign when present (range 10-45%). Although shock was present in 41% of patients in one study (Taneja et al., 1968), the incidence in other regions was not reported. Fever was recorded frequently (Table 8).

# Eastern Mediterranean

The presence of an abdominal mass was commonly reported in patients presenting with intussusception (Table 8) throughout this region. In Qatar an abdominal mass was identified in two-thirds of patients (Dawod et al., 1992). An abdominal and/or rectal mass was identified in 66% of patients in Iran and in 57% of patients in Lebanon (Farpour et al., 1970; Bitar et al., 1969). In Iran, poor nutritional status and/or constipation were observed in one-third of patients (Farpour et al., 1970).

## Central and South America

The detection of an abdominal mass was reported in 15-77% of patients (Table 8) in this region. Blood present on rectal examination was identified in 76% and 87% of patients in studies from Trinidad and Tobago (Anatol, 1985; Kuruvilla et al., 1988). A rectal mass was found in one-third of patients presenting in Haiti (Minehan et al., 1974). Fever was frequently observed at presentation (Table 8). The combination of an abdominal mass and blood on rectal examination was observed in 65% of patients in a study from Trinidad and Tobago (Kuruvilla et al., 1988).

# North America

The presence of an abdominal mass was detected in 5-90% of patients in studies from North America (Table 8). The presence of a rectal mass was uncommon (range 2-20%) and transanal prolapse of the intussusceptum was rare. The importance of a rectal examination in the diagnosis of intussusception was highlighted: in 96% of cases, blood was detected on rectal examination, but only 72% had a history of rectal bleeding (Newman et al., 1987). However, a negative stool haeme test did not exclude the diagnosis of intussusception. Eight of 31 patients (26%) had a negative test for faecal blood on examination (Kupperman et al., 2000).

# Europe

The presence of blood on rectal examination was the most consistent feature on clinical examination (range 44-79%). An abdominal mass was found on clinical examination in 7-72% of patients and this was considered to be an important clinical sign (Man et al., 1983). A rectal mass or prolapse was uncommon. Fever was observed in 2-35% of patients (Table 8). The combination of vomiting, an abdominal mass and rectal bleeding was reported in 29% of patients in Israel (Eshel et al., 1997).

# Oceania

An abdominal mass was detected on clinical examination in 43-79% of patients with intussusception. Blood was detected on rectal examination in over half the patients (range 54-69%). A mass palpated on rectal examination was reported in under 20% of patients. Fever was recorded at presentation in some patients. A presentation with shock occurred in 12% and 3.5% of patients in two studies from Australia (Auldist, 1970; Tangi et al., 1991). Dehydration was reported in 17-45% of patients from five studies (Table 8).

Table 8: Percentages of patients presenting with specified clinical signs

Country, author	Country, author Abdominal mass	Rectal mass	Intestinal prolapse	Abdominal distension	Blood on rectal examination	Shock	Fever
Africa Ethionia							
Gudeta	62	88					
Kedir	09	83				09	4
Nigeria							
Adebamowo	29	10		41	22		41
Mangete	30	3					
Momoh	65<1yr,79>1yr		5<1yr,14>1yr	41<1yr,7>1yr	22<1yr,10>1yr		
Ameh	22			99			
Odita	33		4		20		
Akamaguna	93						
Nmadu (b)	70		0	70			
Adejuyigbe	82			33			%
South Africa							
Davies	89		16				
Postma	99	33	3	42			
Mayell	72	2%	4	%			
Zaire							
Badibanga	34	E		72			33
Zambia							
Munkonge	29						

Table 8: (continued)

Country, author	Abdominal mass	Rectal mass	Intestinal prolapse	Abdominal distension	Blood on rectal examination	Shock	Fever
Asia							
Taneia (h)	Ę	æ		8	77	V	¥
idiicja (b)	Ŧ í	, ,		+,		Ŧ	Ŧ
Chatterjee	73	\$					
Pandit	3%	92					
Talwar	48			69			83
Rao	43	88		70			
Singh	19	10		88			12
Madhusudhana	78	23	0	20			
Yadav	88	32	2	9/	88		
Taneja (a)		88		75	20		42
Rattan	19		9				
Jain	25		12	8			
Indonesia							
Lubis	49			22			82
Van Heek Rural	27			8			
Van Heek Urban	40			22			
Japan							
Kato	72						
Republic of Korea							
Suh	72				0/		
Kim	40			25			4
Taiwan, China							
Lee MT	75						
Chung	29						42
Malaysia							
Laidin	45			44	99		ઝ
Thailand							
Sutthiwan	45			69	82		

 Table 8: (continued)

Country, author	Abdominal mass	Rectal mass	Intestinal prolapse	Abdominal distension	Blood on rectal examination	Shock	Fever
Eastern Mediterranean							
Lebanon							
Bitar	22		_				
Iran							
Farpour	99			62			83
Kuwait							
Issa	28						
Oatar							
Dawod	<i>L</i> 9						
Central and							
South America							
Chile							
Fadda	89			88			42
Montes	55			15			
Haiti							
Minehan	37		33				
Puerto Rico							
Rossello	52	14					
Venezuela							
WHO/V&B/00.23							
Trinidad and Tobago							
Anatol	<i>L</i> 9	15		16	9/		88
Kuruvilla	П				87		21

 Table 8: (continued)

Country, author	Abdominal mass	Rectal mass	Intestinal prolapse	Abdominal distension	Blood on rectal examination	Shock	Fever
North America							
Canada							
Ein 1971	99	5					
Ein 1997	22						
Racette	2			42	20		83
Wansbrough	8						
USA							
Abbott	19	20					
Bruce	48	2			15		
Ching	20						
Immordino	40			15	20		
Kerry	25			21			
Larsen	51			15			52
Meier (Texas)	32	4			2%		12
Meier (Indiana)	83	8			72		91
Schoo	48						
Skipper	16						
Spain	51						
Swenson	06	2	2		72		83
Thomas	41			10			
Wayne	26						
West	80	2		85			

Table 8: (continued)

Country, author	Abdominal mass	Rectal mass	Intestinal prolapse	Abdominal distension	Blood on rectal examination	Shock	Fever
Europe Belgium							
Nobre	44	_	2	27			
<b>Denmark</b> Masden	æ						7
Finland	2						5
Myllya	51						
France	8						
Calacassoline	3 E						
Weisgerber	3 K3						Ж
Germany							
Deindl	43		_	14	4		16
Israel							
Eshel	>29						
Freund	29						
Italy							
Bardini	46						
Netherlands							
Reijnen 1990a	<i>L9</i>						
Stradmeijer	45			31			
Van Heek	39						
Norway					46		
Albrechtsen	82	F					
Poland							
Osemlak	21			61	6/	88	75
Sweden							
Geirup	24						2
Silwer	46						
Switzerland							
Fanconi	72						

 Table 8: (continued)

Country, author	Abdominal mass	Rectal mass	Intestinal prolapse	Abdominal distension	Blood on rectal examination	Shock	Fever
Europe cont. United Kingdom							
Dennison	89	9					
Given	72	10	_	8	20		13
Hood	<i>L</i> 9						
Hutchinson	22	9			46		17
Liu	74	3			99	9	
Man	0/						91
Pollet	28			17	45		17
Wilson-Storey	89						24
Oceania							
Australia							
Auldist	8/	14		23	69	12	
Beasley	6/	13		23	63		83
Mackay	11						
Simon	43						
Sparnon	26			12	12		24
Tangi	72					3.5	
New Zealand							
Raudkivi	19	27			54		24

Table 9: Influence of interval between onset of symptoms and commencement of definitive treatment on incidence of intestinal resection and death

	Time between onset of symptoms and presentation / diagnosis (% patients)	set of symptoms on / diagnosis ents)	% patients requiring resection who presented within 24 hours or >48 hours after the onset of symptoms	iring resection within 24 hours fter the onset ptoms	% of total deaths occurring in children presenting/diagnosed within <24 hours or >48 hours following the onset of symptoms	curring in children ed within <24 hours owing the onset ptoms
Country, author	<24 hours	>48 hours	<24 hours	>48 hours	<24 hours	>48 hours
Africa						
Nigeria						
Mangete	39	25		100(>72hrs)	3.7	23
Adejuyigbe	2	54>4 days		63 (>4 days)	0	71 (>4 days)
Ugwu	20					
Udezue	10	8	0	45		
Meier	22	28				
Ethiopia						
Gudeta	21	25				100
Waldeyes	40	29				100
South Africa						
Isdale	53%W,17% B	33%W, 45%B	13(<48 hours)	09		
Postma	25	36				100
Mayell	40	41	Ħ	32	20	<i>L</i> 9
Tunisia						
Saied	33	£S	22	22	0	100
Zaire						
Badibanga	31	99				

 Table 9: (continued)

	Time between onset of symptoms and presentation / diagnosis (% patients)	ne between onset of symptoms and presentation / diagnosis (% patients)	% patients requiring resection who presented within 24 hours or >48 hours after the onset	iring resection within 24 hours fter the onset	% of total deaths occurring in children presenting/diagnosed within <24 hours or >48 hours following the onset	scurring in children ed within <24 hours owing the onset
			of symptoms	ptoms	of symptoms	ptoms
Country, author	<24 hours	>48 hours	<24 hours	>48 hours	<24 hours	>48 hours
Asia						
China						
Wang	74	9				
India						
Rao	14	46(>96hrs)			9	63 (>96hrs)
Yadav	80	22(>96hrs)			4	74
Taneja (b)	12	78				
Talwar	⇇	89(>24hrs)				
Rattan	24	76(>24hrs)				
Taneja (a)	0					
Jain		61(>72hrs)		100(>72hrs)		
Republic of Korea						
Suh	27					
Kim	79					
Malaysia						
Laidin	33					
Iaiwan, cnina	Ç,	ī				
Lee C.I	63	<b>2</b> 5				
Eastern Med.						
Iran						
Farpour	18					
Lebanon						
Bitar	63	26				

Table 9: (continued)

	Time between onset of symptoms and presentation / diagnosis (% patients)	set of symptoms on / diagnosis ients)	% patients requiring resection who presented within 24 hours or >48 hours after the onset of symptoms	iring resection within 24 hours fter the onset otoms	% of total deaths occurring in children presenting/diagnosed within <24 hours or >48 hours following the onset of symptoms	curring in children ed within <24 hours owing the onset otoms
Country, author	<24 hours	>48 hours	<24 hours	>48 hours	<24 hours	>48 hours
Central and South America Chile Fadda Haiti Minehan Venezuela WHO/V&B/00.23 Trinidad and Tobago	52	99	Average time to resection 19.6 hr	Average time to resection 45 hr	3.2	
North America Canada Ein 1971	07					
	24	28				
	52	59			0	6
	24	76(>24hrs)	0	46 (>24hrs)	0	0
	2 23	ç				
	37	29 63 (>24 hours)	0	23 (>24hrs)		
	19	, 23				
	45	51				

 Table 9: (continued)

	Time between onset of symptoms and presentation / diagnosis (% patients)	set of symptoms on / diagnosis ients)	% patients requ who presented or >48 hours a	% patients requiring resection who presented within 24 hours or >48 hours after the onset of symptoms	% of total deaths occurring in children presenting/diagnosed within <24 hours or >48 hours following the onset of symptoms	curring in children ed within <24 hours owing the onset ptoms
Country, author	<24 hours	>48 hours	<24 hours	>48 hours	<24 hours	>48 hours
Europe						
Belgium						
Nobre	25	24	2	38	0	0
Denmark						
Hansen	63				_	9 (> 24 hours)
France						
Carcassonne	<i>L</i> 9	19				
Heloury	40	7				
Germany						
Deindl	72		16	33		
Von Hille	88	16	80	25	_	31
Israel						
Eshel	99					
Italy						
Bardini	88	21				
Marinaccio	23			56 (>24 hrs)		
Netherlands						
Reijnen (b)		29				
Norway						
Nordshus	25	25				
Russian Federation/						
Ukraine/former USSR						
Zubov	72					
Sweden						
Gierup	76					

Table 9: (continued)

	Time between onset of symptom and presentation / diagnosis (% patients)	set of symptoms on / diagnosis ients)	% patients requiring resection who presented within 24 hours or >48 hours after the onset of symptoms	iring resection within 24 hours fter the onset otoms	% of total deaths occurring in children presenting/diagnosed within <24 hours or >48 hours following the onset of symptoms	curring in children ed within <24 hours owing the onset otoms
Country, author	<24 hours	>48 hours	<24 hours	>48 hours	<24 hours	>48 hours
Europe (contd) United Kingdom						
Dennison	63					
Given	88	6				
Hood	16					
Hutchinson	45					
Liu	82	2				
Pollet	絽					
Thomas	47					
Yugoslavia						
Petrovic	52	29				
Oceania						
Australia						
Auldist	74		15	31	0	
Tangi	26					

# 5.6 Site of intussusception

The site of the lead point of intussusception is most accurately determined at surgery when the bowel can be directly visualized. The increase in the proportion of patients treated non-surgically by enema reduction under X-ray or, particularly, ultrasound guidance, has meant that the definition of the lead point may be difficult or even impossible in some patients.

## Africa

Twenty-five studies reported a description of the anatomical location of intussusception. In the majority of these studies the predominant site in infants under 1 year of age was ileo-colic or ileo-caecal (median 70%, range 12-95%). A higher incidence of caeco-colic and colo-colic intussusception was observed in children over 1 year of age than in infants under 1 year of age (69% and 22% respectively) (Momoh, 1987). In south-west Nigeria a high incidence of caeco-colic intussusception was observed, particularly in older children and adults (Adebamowo et al., 2000).

## Asia

The predominant site of acute intussusception was ileo-caecal, ileo-ileo-caecal or ileo-colic in the 19 studies in which site was reported (range 32-100%). The next most common site was ileo-ileal or jejuno-ileal (range 0-43% of patients) followed by colo-colic (range 2-21%).

### Eastern Mediterranean

Ileo-caecal or ileo-ileo-caecal intussusception was identified in over three-quarters of patients.

## Central and South America

Ileo-caecal intussusception was detected in over three-quarters of infants.

# North America

The predominant sites of acute intussusception in infancy were ileo-caecal and ileo-colic, reported in 61-98% of cases.

# **Europe**

The presence of ileo-colic, ileo-caecal or ileo-ileo-colic intussusception was identified in the majority of patients with acute intussusception (range 53-96%).

# Oceania

An ileo-colic or ileo-caecal site was identified in most infants with acute intussusception reported from Australia and New Zealand (Auldist, 1970; Raudkivi et al., 1981).

# 5.7 Investigations

The range of investigations used in the assessment of patients with suspected intussusception depends on the availability and affordability of tests and of expertise in interpreting the results. As a result there may be significant variation between hospitals in the same city, between rural and city hospitals, and between regions and countries.

This report reviews publications covering a period of 45 years, during which there have been significant developments in radiological techniques that have resulted in improved diagnostic accuracy and successful non-surgical management of intussusception. Over the past 10 years, abdominal ultrasound has been increasingly used for the diagnosis of suspected intussusception in infants and children. Intussusception has a characteristic sonographic appearance. This is described as an abdominal mass with a target sign, doughnut sign or concentric ring sign on tranverse section and a pseudokidney or sandwich sign on longitudinal section. The sensitivity of abdominal ultrasound in the diagnosis of intussusception in centres experienced in paediatric ultrasonography approaches 100%, while specificity ranges from 78 to 100% (Bhisitkul et al., 1992; Wright & Slater, 1996; Shanbhogue et al., 1994; Pracros et al., 1987; Verschelden et al., 1992; Woo et al., 1992; Wang & Lui, 1988; Harrington et al., 1998). In a recent prospective study, abdominal ultrasound had a negative predictive value of 98% for the diagnosis of intussusception (Harrington et al., 1998). Abdominal ultrasound also may assist in the definition of a pathological lead point (Navarro et al., 2000) or other intra-abdominal lesions unrelated to intussusception. In small studies, colour Doppler ultrasound has been reported to assist in the prediction of reducibility of intussusception by enema (Lim et al., 1994). The success of complete enema reduction and suspected recurrence can be assessed by means of ultrasound without additional exposure to radiation.

Despite the potential advantages of abdominal ultrasound in the diagnosis of acute intussusception, its use remains limited to centres with paediatric expertise in ultrasonography. The reasons are multifactoral. The study quality and interpretation are operator-dependent (Bissett & Kirks, 1988; Daneman & Alton, 1996). Although the sonographic features are suggestive of a diagnosis of intussusception they are not pathognomic and may occur in connection with other causes of bowel inflammation or oedema, haematoma, volvulus or even stool (Bissett & Kirks, 1988). In a crying child with moderate gaseous distension, or in a patient with small bowel obstruction, the examination may be technically difficult. To approach the diagnostic accuracy of ultrasound reported in published studies, specific training in paediatric ultrasound is required (Daneman & Alton, 1996; Verschelden et al., 1992). Even in centres where paediatric ultrasound expertise is available, some clinicians, given a typical clinical history, still prefer to proceed straight to enema diagnosis and reduction (Kirks, 1994).

# Africa

The value of investigations such as a plain abdominal film, ultrasound, diagnostic barium enema, stool or haematological tests in diagnosing intussusception has been reported in only a limited number of studies. Plain abdominal X-ray revealed features consistent with intestinal obstruction in 32-67% of patients in the five studies in which this was reported (Odita et al., 1981; Akamaguna et al., 1985; Udezue et al., 1988; Postma et al., 1985; Davies et al., 1978; Mangete et al., 1994). The presence of a normal plain abdominal film in patients with surgically proven intussusception was reported in 13-27% of patients (Odita et al., 1981; Akamaguna et al., 1985; Postma et al., 1985).

# Asia

Radiological features of intestinal obstruction on plain abdominal X-ray were observed in 44-100% of patients from studies reporting X-ray findings (n = 6). A normal plain abdominal film was observed in 34% of patients in a study from the Republic of Korea (Suh et al., 1968). The validity of the plain abdominal film in differentiating between intussusception and gastroenteritis was assessed in a study in Taiwan, China, which concentrated on the detection of nine specific radiological findings. If the diagnostic criteria for intussusception included the presence of three of the nine radiological findings, 95% of patients with intussusception would be positively identified and 74% of those with gastroenteritis would be excluded (Yang et al., 1995). Liquid contrast enema was performed in many centres in Asia to confirm the diagnosis prior to surgery or attempted hydrostatic or gas reduction. The use of ultrasound for the diagnosis of intussusception and for guiding gas/hydrostatic reduction was highly successful in those centres routinely using this technique (Rattan et al., 2000; Wang et al., 1988).

## Eastern Mediterranean

The lack of sensitivity of the plain abdominal film in identifying abnormalities in patients with proven intussusception was highlighted in three studies. A normal abdominal X-ray was reported in 73% of cases in Qatar (Dawod et al., 1992) and 17% in Iran (Farpour et al., 1970). Diagnosis by liquid contrast enema was performed in most centres to establish the diagnosis of intussusception.

## Central and South America

Plain abdominal X-ray had varied sensitivity in the two studies from Trinidad and Tobago. In one report, 94% of cases had a plain abdominal X-ray suggesting intestinal obstruction (Kuruvilla et al., 1988), whereas in another this was found in only 30% of patients (Anatol, 1985). A normal plain abdominal film was noted in 11% of patients with intussusception in Puerto Rico (Rossello et al., 1981). Liquid contrast enema was frequently performed to establish the diagnosis of intussusception in the countries of this region.

One-third of patients with intussusception in a study from Haiti were initially misdiagnosed. This was attributed to diagnostic difficulties caused by the frequency of other gastrointestinal diseases including infestation, dysentery and malnutrition, as well as the lack of a trained paediatric radiologist to perform barium enema studies (Minehan et al., 1974). The white cell count was elevated (>1000 cells/cu mm) in 55% of patients with intussusception in a hospital study from Puerto Rico (Rossello et al., 1981).

## North America

In North America the diagnosis of intussusception was made by abdominal ultrasound, computerised tomography scan or air/liquid contrast enema in most centres. The value of a plain abdominal film in the diagnosis of intussusception has been the subject of some controversy. A plain abdominal X-ray was considered highly suggestive of the presence of intussusception if it demonstrated a soft tissue mass, evidence of bowel obstruction or a visible intussusceptum. A highly suggestive abdominal X-ray was an independent predictor of intussusception occurring in 80% of patients with enema-proven intussusception. However, a non-suggestive abdominal X-ray (normal bowel gas pattern and no signs of a mass or obstruction) was found in only 9% of patients with intussusception (Kupperman et al., 2000). A white cell count exceeding 20 000 cells/cu mm with a left shift was associated with gangrenous bowel at operation (Ching et al., 1970).

## Europe

Despite improvements in the investigation and options for management strategies, delays still occur in the diagnosis of intussusception because of the non-specific nature of symptoms and signs in some patients (Silwer et al., 1967; Gierup et al., 1972; Nordshus et al., 1993). In a study from Donetsk only 23% of patients with intussusception were referred with the correct diagnosis (Zubov et al., 1975). In the United Kingdom, 69% of patients with intussusception were initially admitted with the wrong diagnosis (Wilson-Storey et al., 1988). In a recent survey of the patterns of management of acute intussusception outside tertiary centres in England, two-thirds of respondents indicated that they used abdominal ultrasound to confirm the diagnosis of intussusception, either alone (36%) or in combination with abdominal radiography (34%). Twenty per cent of respondents performed a liquid contrast enema alone or in conjunction with abdominal ultrasound (10%) (Calder et al., 2001).

Abdominal X-ray was diagnostic in 91% of patients in a study from Spain (Bautista et al., 1988). This contrasted with studies from Paris and Israel, where 50% and 21% of patients respectively, were reported to have a normal abdominal X-ray (Le Masne et al., 1999, Eshel et al., 1997). Ultrasound was reported to accurately diagnose intussusception in 42% of patients in a study from Italy (Marinaccio et al., 1997). The role of colonscopy in the diagnosis of intussusception was assessed in a study from the Russian Federation (Shchitinin et al., 1989).

#### Oceania

Intussusception may be difficult to diagnose in the first hours following onset. Sixty-nine percent of patients had been seen by a doctor on the day or days prior to a diagnosis of intussusception without the diagnosis being suspected (Auldist, 1970). Sixteen per cent of patients in this study did not have the correct diagnosis of intussusception until laparotomy was performed. This may reflect the coexistence of symptoms of an acute respiratory tract infection or gastroenteritis prior to presentation with intussusception, or may suggest that early symptoms and signs of intussusception are subtle and are frequently misinterpreted (Auldist, 1970). Abdominal ultrasound and gas or liquid contrast enema were the main diagnostic tests performed in children with suspected intussusception.

# 5.8 Treatment patterns

In many developing countries the treatment of intussusception is predominantly surgical. The facilities and technical expertise necessary to perform safe and effective enema reduction are frequently unavailable outside major city hospitals. The late presentation of a significant proportion of patients in developing countries may render them unsuitable for enema reduction because of the increased risk of perforation and sepsis, even if these facilities are available.

#### Africa

The treatment of acute intussusception in African countries is predominantly surgical. The resection rate was relatively high in most studies (36% in Postma et al., 1985; 38% in Nmadu, 1992b; 66% in Munkonge et al., 1983). There was a strong association between the duration of symptoms and the time of diagnosis and definitive surgery (Table 9). Infants who presented more than 48 hours after the onset of symptoms had a resection rate of 60%; for infants presenting less than 24 hours after the onset of symptoms the corresponding figure was 12.8% (Meier et al., 1996). Spontaneous reduction was reported in up to 11% of infants and 3% of children aged over 1 year in Nigeria (Momoh, 1987). However, spontaneous reduction was not commonly recognized in other studies. In seven studies, hydrostatic enema reduction was reported to have had a disappointing success rate in infants (Davies et al., 1978 (8%); Postma et al., 1985 (0%); Isdale et al., 1986 (10-17%); Badibanga et al., 1980 (40%); Odita et al., 1981 (13%); Akamaguna et al., 1985 (17%); Adejuyighe et al., 1991 (3%)). The reason for the limited use of hydrostatic enema therapy in the studies reviewed is likely to be multifactorial. The combination of the lack of a 24-hour radiological service with the expertise necessary to perform this technique safely was noted as an important factor by some authors (Chapman, 1973). In addition the late presentation of many patients may make them unsuitable candidates for gas/hydrostatic enema reduction because of the increased risk of perforation and sepsis and the higher rate of failure (Ugwu et al., 2000; Udezue, 1998; Chapman, 1973; Adebamowo et al., 2000) (Table 9).

#### Asia

Although the majority of patients in Asia were treated surgically, in some countries (including China, Hong Kong, Taiwan, the Republic of Korea and Japan) gas or liquid contrast enema therapy has become the mainstay of therapy. The success rate of hydrostatic or air enema therapy varied widely between institutions (Sutthiwan et al., 1982 (100%); Laidin et al., 1992 (29%); Yadav, 1986 (0%)), which may reflect differing expertise in this technique. In 1986, Guo and co-workers described their experience of air-pressure enema reduction of intussusception in 6396 cases over a 13-year period at the Shanghai Children's Hospital. The success rate had improved from >80% in the 1960s to 95% in the 1980s with relatively few complications (e.g. colonic perforation, 0.14%) or deaths (0.03%). A clinical scoring system was developed to predict the safety of air enema reduction, making it possible to identify high-risk patients requiring primary surgical therapy (Guo et al., 1986).

As a result of the late presentation of patients described in studies, particularly from developing countries, surgical management remains an important primary treatment modality. In a recent study from India, 83% of patients presented 48 hours or more after the onset of symptoms and, of these patients, all were treated surgically (Rattan et al., 2000). The use of mini-laparoscopic reduction of intussusception in children was recently reported in a paper from Taiwan, China (Lai et al., 2000). It was performed on two children who had failed saline enema reduction of ileo-colic intussusception. This minimally invasive approach may have a role in the future surgical management of patients with uncomplicated intussusception who have failed enema reduction. Spontaneous reduction was reported infrequently (Rao et al., 1996 (4%); Madhusudhana Murty et al., 1975 (8%)).

#### Eastern Mediterranean

The success rate of gas/liquid contrast enema reduction varied widely. In Qatar the success rate of enema reduction was 53%, with an increased likelihood of failure if rectal bleeding had been present for more than 12 hours (Dawod et al., 1992). In Lebanon, hydrostatic enema reduction was successful in 60% of patients in whom this was attempted (Bitar et al., 1969). The resection rate ranged from 2 to 28% in the seven studies presenting results of surgical intervention.

#### Central and South America

Surgery was the mainstay of treatment in studies from Central and South America. Enema reduction was attempted in 21 of 94 patients with a 24% success rate in Trinidad and Tobago (Kuruvilla et al., 1988). In Puerto Rico, only 3 of the 23 cases undergoing barium enema therapy were successfully reduced (Rossello et al., 1981). In Chile, however, barium enema reduction was successful in 73% of patients and air reduction was successful in 100% (Montes et al., 2000). The resection rate ranged from 16% in Trinidad and Tobago to 43% in Brazil (Kuruvilla et al., 1988; Anatol, 1985; WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000). An association was observed between the duration of symptoms and the need for resection (Table 9). On average, patients requiring resection in Trinidad and Tobago presented 45 hours after the onset of symptoms; for patients requiring simple reduction alone the corresponding time was 19.6 hours (Kuruvilla et al., 1988).

#### North America

In most centres of North America, gas/hydrostatic enema reduction was the primary mode of therapy in uncomplicated intussusception. The rate of successful reduction with enema therapy varied between centres from 13% to 100% (Daneman et al., 1998; Kerry, 1971), although the success rate tended to be higher in more recent studies (Wayne et al., 1973). Despite the improvement in the success of hydrostatic reduction, surgery still plays an important role in patients with complicated intussusception, prolonged duration of symptoms, transanal prolapse of the intussusceptum or recurrent intussusception or in those in whom attempts at hydrostatic reduction have failed. There was a significant association between hospital size and the likelihood of a patient with intussusception receiving surgical treatment (Brattan et al., 2001). Children attending a large children's hospital had a reduced risk of surgery, shorter length of stay and incurred smaller costs than patients attending hospitals with small paediatric case-loads (Brattan et al., 2001).

A clear relationship between prolonged duration of symptoms and the need for intestinal resection was highlighted in studies from Rochester and Kansas City (Table 9). In these studies, no patients who were diagnosed within 24 hours of the onset of symptoms required intestinal resection. In contrast, patients who presented more than 24 hours after the onset of symptoms had significantly higher rates of resection, viz. 28% and 46% (Spain et al., 1984; Ching et al., 1970).

## **Europe**

Before the 1980s, barium/air reduction tended to be performed in a select group of patients with a variable success rate (Pollet et al., 1980; Hutchinson et al., 1980; Given et al., 1979; Liu et al., 1986; Man et al., 1983; Wilson-Storey et al., 1988). In a study from France, hydrostatic enema reduction was attempted in 40% of cases but, in three-quarters of these patients, enema reduction failed and surgery was required (Heloury et al., 1988). In the Russian Federation, air enema treatment is routinely performed with a success rate of 17 to 82% in studies reporting on this therapy (Chepurnoi et al., 1996; Raponski et al., 1966; Zubov et al., 1975; Neikov et al., 1992 Antoshkina et al., 1990; Akzhigitov et al., 1976, 1978). In Sweden over 90% of patients underwent hydrostatic enema therapy with a success rate exceeding 70% (Carstensen et al., 1984; Gierup et al., 1972). In Spain and Portugal, hydrostatic enema reduction was commonly performed as primary therapy (71-98% of patients attempted) with a success rate ranging from 30% to 89% (Barrio Gomez de Aguere et al., 1987; Bautista et al., 1988; Cruz Lopes et al., 1992; Lesartes et al., 1990). In Israel, enema reduction was successful in 74% and 69% of patients in two studies (Eshel et al., 1997; Zamir et al., 1984). Barium enema therapy was significantly more effective than hydrostatic enema therapy and a second attempt at enema reduction in clinically stable patients was successful in six of the eight patients in whom this was carried out (Eshel et al., 1997). Despite the apparent success of hydrostatic reduction therapy, intestinal resection was still required in some patients (range 4-47%). Spontaneous reduction was reported in less than 10% of patients (Carcassonne et al., 1988; Hutchinson et al., 1980; Dennison et al., 1970).

## Oceania

Gas or liquid contrast enema was generally performed to establish a diagnosis and to attempt reduction therapy. Primary operative management was still performed in patients with a long history, i.e. exceeding 48 hours, or features of abdominal distension, dehydration or severe toxaemia (15% of patients: Auldist, 1970).

# 5.9 Mortality

Death caused by acute idiopathic intussusception in infants and children is now uncommon in developed countries. In contrast, mortality associated with intussusception remains high in some developing countries. Patients from developing countries tend to present later, i.e. more than 24 hours after the onset of symptoms, and to have higher rates of surgical intervention, intestinal resection and death (Table 9). Hospital-based reports may potentially underestimate the "true" death rate associated with intussusception as these reports do not include deaths that occur outside the hospital or deaths that occur in patients in whom an alternate diagnosis was proposed and no autopsy was performed.

#### Africa

The mortality rate associated with intussusception in Africa was generally high (up to 54%) (Table 10). It was particularly so in patients with a long history of symptoms before the commencement of definitive therapy (Table 9). The majority of deaths were reported in patients who received therapy more than 48 hours after the onset of symptoms (Table 9). Some of these patients presented with hypovolaemic shock and died preoperatively (Adejuyigbe et al., 1991), while others were admitted with an alternative diagnosis and were subsequently found to have intussusception.

In contrast to clinical practice in other countries, the treatment of intussusception remains almost exclusively surgical in most countries of Africa. The lack of radiological facilities and expertise in some regions means that the diagnosis cannot be established prior to laparotomy and that gas/hydrostatic reduction is only performed in a few centres. In addition, some regions may not have access to paediatric surgical expertise and this may affect the timing of surgical intervention and outcome. The intestinal resection rates in patients presenting after more than 48 hours ranged from 60% to 100%; for patients presenting after less than 48 hours the corresponding value was 12.4% (Isdale et al., 1986) (Table 9). The mortality rate was higher in patients requiring intestinal resection than in those requiring reduction alone (El-Barbari et al., 1978). Early post-operative complications such as septicaemia, haemorrhage and abscess formation were more frequent in the late presenters (Postma et al., 1985). There are a number of reasons for late presentation and/or treatment. The clinical symptoms and signs of acute intussusception may be non-specific and can be mistaken for acute gastroenteritis or another benign nonsurgical condition. Some patients may initially be conservatively managed in the belief that traditional remedies may be effective (Akamaguna et al., 1988). The lack of radiological facilities and paediatric surgical expertise may mean that diagnosis and treatment may be delayed or not even established prior to death.

#### Asia

Mortality documented in the reports from studies in Asia varied markedly between and within countries (range 0-58%) (Table 10), yet over time there has been a reduction in mortality in some regions. In New Delhi between 1961 and 1971 the mortality rate associated with intussusception was 58% (Taneja et al., 1968). From 1968 to 1978 it fell to 26%, and between 1993 and 1997 it fell to zero (WHO/V&B/00.23, 2000). Mortality was significantly higher (over ten times higher in most studies) in infants presenting 48 hours after the onset of symptoms than in infants presenting within 24 hours (Rao et al., 1996) (Table 9). Mortality and the

rate of major complications were higher in patients requiring resection than in those requiring simple surgical reduction (Rao et al., 1996) (Table 9). These data suggest that delay in the diagnosis and initiation of treatment of intussusception contributed significantly to the high morbidity and mortality observed in the studies in this region.

#### Eastern Mediterranean

No deaths were reported in the studies from Qatar (Table 10). A mortality rate of 10.7% was reported from Iran; for patients requiring intestinal resection the mortality rate was 16% (Farpour et al., 1970).

#### Central and South America

The mortality rate of infants with intussusception varied between hospitals (Table 10). The highest mortality rate of 53% was observed in a general hospital in a remote tropical area of Haiti where poverty and poor hygiene were endemic (Minehan et al. 1974). Delays in admission, diagnosis and treatment were thought to contribute to the frequency of compromised bowel, intestinal obstruction, dehydration, sepsis and subsequent mortality.

#### North America

While most studies in the last 20 years registered no mortality, the United States National Center for Health Statistics (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Atlanta) recorded a total of 323 intussusception-associated deaths in all ages during the period 1979–1997. This represents an overall rate of 4.4 deaths per 1 000 000 live births. The mortality rate was higher in males than in females and was also higher among Black infants than among White patients. There were regional differences in mortality rates, the highest rates being observed in the Mid-West. Several characteristics of mothers were linked to the mortality rate, including age less than 20 years, non-White race, unmarried status, an education level below grade 12, and tobacco use (Parasher et al., 2000). Mortality was significantly increased in patients who presented 24 hours or more after the onset of symptoms (Table 9).

## Europe

Over the past 50 years there has been a marked reduction in mortality related to intussusception and its treatment in a number of centres in Europe (Table 10). In most centres the management of intussusception today is not generally associated with mortality.

#### Oceania

Acute idiopathic intussusception is only rarely associated with death in patients from this region (Table 10). When death does occur it tends to be in patients for whom there has been a delay in diagnosis (Table 9). Six deaths were reported in a cohort of 203 patients in Melbourne between 1962 and 1968. Four of the six had a disseminated cancer (Auldist, 1970).

Table 10: Mortality

Country, author	Date of data collection	% mortality	
Africa			
Egypt			
El-Barbari	1973-76	8.8	
Hadidi	1994-97	0	
Ethiopia	1774 77	Ü	
Waldeyes	1963-70	24	
Gudeta	1977-86	27	
Kedir	1990-97	54	
Ghana Chana	1770 77	34	
Archampong	1965-88	13	
Archampong	1987-88.1.1	5	
Nigeria	1707 00.1.1	3	
Mangete	1985-92	12	
Elechi	1982-88	13	
Odita	1974-80	25	
Akamaguna	1974-82	20	
Nmadu	1981-90	38	
Adejuyigbe	1981-88	38	
Archibong	1981-90	9	
Adebamowo	1975-94	9	
Momoh	1975-84	22 < 1yr; 7 > 1 yr	
<i>Niger</i>	1775-04	22 < 1yı, $7 > 1$ yı	
Harouna	1989-90	55	
South Africa	1707-70	35	
Mayell	1961-70	3	
Davies	1968-75	5 5	
Postma	1985*	10 (early 7%)	
Isdale	1986*	10 (early 776) 10-17	
Tunisia	1900	10-17	
Saied	1972*	44	
Mahfoudh	1981-90	6	
Zaire	1901-90	0	
	10/4 70	15	
Badibanga <b>Zambia</b>	1964-78	10	
	1000.00	2.4	
Munkonge	1980-82	3.4	
Asia Bangladesh			
WHO/V&B/00.23	2000*	0.7	
Myanmar	2000	U. I	
Thein-Hiang	1984-86	24	
China	1704-00	∠4	
Guo	1985-88	0.03	
	1985-88	0.03	
Wang India	1700-07	U	
India Rao	1968-78	20 (60/ procenting + 24bro	
NdU	1700-/ŏ	-39 (6% presenting < 24hrs; 63% presenting >96 hours)	
Singh	1976*	33 presenting > 40 nours)	
Singh Madusudhana			
Madusudhana Yaday	1967-72	33	
	1968-85 1040*	18	
Taneja Chattariaa	1968*	58	
Chatterjee Nekerni	1960-66	44	
Nakarni Dandit	1961-66	20-25	
Pandit	1968-71	20	
Talwar	1968-72	28	
Gopi	1981-85	7.6	

 Table 10: (continued)

Country,	Date of	% mortality
author	data collection	
Asia (contd)		
WHO/V&B/00.23	1968-78	26
	1993-7.1	0
Rattan	1990-2000	3
Jain	1990*	5
Indonesia		
Lubis	1987-88	26
van Heek	1990-95	Rural 20
	1990-95	Urban 3
Japan		_
Kato	1965-68	3
Republic of Korea	10/1/0	4 /
Suh	1964-68	1.6
Malaysia	4074.00	4.4
Laidin	1971-80	1.4
Taiwan, China	1055 / 4	1.0
Clarke	1955-64	1.8
Lee CT	1980-85	2.4
Lee MT	1963-72	5
<i>Thailand</i> Sutthiwan	1070 77	8
	1970-77	8
Viet Nam WHO/V&B/00.23	1997	9
VV11U/V &D/UU.23	1997 1999	0
		U
Eastern Mediterranean	1	
<i>Iran</i>	1070*	10.7
Farpour	1970*	10.7
Lebanon Ditor	10/2 /0	1 /
Bitar	1962-69	1.4
<i>Qatar</i> Dawod	1984-89	0
		U
Central and South Am	erica	
Chile	1057 (0	40.0
Fadda	1957-69	13.3
<i>Haiti</i>	10/7 70	F2
Minehan	1967-73	53
Puerto Rico	10/0 70	0
Rossello	1969-78	0
WHO/VER/00 22	2000	0
WHO/V&B/00.23	2000	U
<i>Trinidad and Tobago</i> Anatol	1976-82	11
Kuruvilla	1976-82 1982-85	6.4
	1702-03	0.4
North America		
Canada	1050 / 0	0
Ein 1971	1959-68	0
Ein 1997	1985-90 1057-49	0
Racette	1957-68 1015 50	3.5 5.2
Wansbrough USA	1915-50	5.2
Abbott	1945-58	4
Bruce	1945-58 <1970s	3.4
DIUCE	<1970S >1970s	3.4 0
Ching	>1970S 1949-70	0
Immordino Immordino	1949-70	0

 Table 10: (continued)

Country, author	Date of data collection	% mortality
North Amercia (contd)		
Kerry	1960-70	0(paediatric)
Meier	1990*	0
Ponka	1928-64	6.5
Schoo	1953-69	5
Skipper	1977-88	1.3
Swenson	1944-60	0
Thomas	1944-00	47
momas		
	1931-46.A.1	18
	1939-46	6.6
	1951-66	0
Wayne	1942-71	2.3
West	1970-85	0
Europe		
Belgium	40/= 6:	•
Nobre	1967-81	0
Czech Republic		
Fiser	1950-54	4.8
	1955-66	0
Pohl	1966-71	1.3
Denmark		
Hansen	1936-45	5.7
	1946-55	3.8
	1956-65	0
Kvist	1976-86	0
Finland	1770 00	ů .
Kaltiala	1960-69	9
Myllya	1968-88	0
France	1900-00	U
	1040.01	0
Bachy	1969-81	0
Caracossonne	1976-86	0
Heloury	1982-86	0
Weisgerber	1976*	0
Germany		
Benz	>1966	0
Deindl	1970-88	1
Muhlbacher	1960-70	4
Von Hille	1959-73	0.06
Israel		
Eshel	1985-95	0
Italy		
Marinaccio	1988-94	0
Netherlands		·
Reijnen	1968-88	0
van Heek	1990-95	0
Norway	1770 /3	U
Albechtsen	1961-74	0
	1701-74	U
Portugal	1077.00	2.5
Cruz Lopes	1977-90	2.5
Russian Federation/ Ukraine/former USSR		
	1062.74	0
Akzhigitov	1062-74	0
Antoshkina	1974-87	0
lakovlev	1975-85	3.5
Raponski	1952-64	6.4

 Table 10: (continued)

Country,	Date of	% mortality
author	data collection	
Europe (contd)		
Sitkovskii	1946-50	28
	1951-55	11.9
	1956-60	3.4
	1961-65	2.1
	1966-70	2.1
	1971-75	1.2
	1976-80	0.9
Sweden		
Bjarnason	1936-53	4.5
	1954-66	0
Carstensen	1976-86	0
Gierup	1952-70	0.7
Rostad	1968*	20
Switzerland		
Fanconi	1972-79	1.8
United Kingdom		
Dennison	1959-68	3.4
Given	1958-75	0
Hood	1957-65	2
Hutchinson	1969-78	1.4
Liu	1977-83	0
Man	1968-80	0
Pollet	1967-76	0
Oceania		
Australia		
Auldist	1962-68	3
Mackay	1982-84	0
Simon	1994	0
Sparnon	1979-84	1.6
Tangi	1976-88	1
New Zealand		
Raudkivi	1964-80	1

 $<sup>^{</sup>st}$  Date of publication (date of data collection not reported).

# Chapter 6: Discussion

Over the past two decades there has been a major effort to develop a safe and effective rotavirus vaccine in order to prevent the significant morbidity and mortality associated with rotavirus infection, particularly in developing countries. However, the first rotavirus vaccine to be licensed in the USA, the tetravalent rhesus-human ressortant rotavirus vaccine (RRV-TV; Rotashield®, Wyeth Lederle Vaccines, Philadelphia), has been withdrawn because of an association between receipt of the vaccine and the development of intussusception. This association has implications not only for the future development of other candidate rotavirus vaccines but also for the development of other oral vaccines.

This report describes the incidence, clinical presentation and management of acute intussusception in infants and children from 70 developing and developed countries. A global perspective of the problem of intussusception is thus presented which will aid the development of clinical trials of both rotavirus vaccines and oral vaccines.

Intussusception is the most common cause of acute intestinal obstruction in infants and young children. In developed countries the incidence of acute intussusception in infants and children is reported to be between 0.5 and 4.3 cases per 1000 live births or 0.66 to 1.2 cases per 1000 children under 1 year of age (Table 3). Accurate figures on the incidence of acute intussusception in infants and children are available for very few developing countries. In South America the incidence per 1000 children under 1 year of age is reported to range from 0.24 cases in Venezuela to 0.035 cases in Brazil. In Taiwan, China the incidence is similar to that in the USA and the United Kingdom (0.77 cases per 1000 live births), whereas studies from China suggest a significantly higher rate, over 6000 cases having been treated in a 13-year period at the Shanghai Children's Hospital. Unfortunately, the absence of demographic data in the latter example has not allowed an estimate of the incidence of intussusception to be made.

In Africa the number of cases of acute intussusception varies widely between hospitals from 60 cases per year in Cairo to 1 to 2 cases per year in centres in Ethiopia and Nigeria. Although an accurate estimate of the incidence of acute intussusception in children in Africa was not possible on basis of the available data, the figures provided some useful indications. In Nigeria, for example, data were combined from studies at nine centres during the same period to give an estimate of 72 cases of intussusception per year. However, these hospital-based studies are likely to reflect the minimum number of patients with acute intussusception as they only include those presenting to a major hospital in whom a positive diagnosis is established. The figures do not take into account any patients who die elsewhere than in these hospitals or those that may die while being treated for a different diagnosis.

The annual incidence of acute intussusception varied from year to year in many reports from both developing and developed countries. In most developed countries there has been no significant change in the pattern of incidence of acute intussusception in children over the past 20 years. However, in Aberdeen, Scotland, a decline in incidence was reported from 1950 to 1975, although no similar pattern was observed in neighbouring regions. There has also been a decline in the incidence of adult intussusception in some regions of Nigeria over the past 20 years, where the majority of adult episodes were reported in the caeco-caecal, caeco-colic or colo-colic region. A 31% decline in the absolute number of infants and children presenting with acute intussusception was also reported from 1975 to 1994, despite stable hospital admission rates and policies. The reasons postulated for this decline include the increasing Westernization of a diet of high-fibre roots rich in nitrosamines. However, the incidence of acute intussusception in infants has been reported to be increasing in China, Ghana, and Trinidad and Tobago. An explanation for this increase has not been determined. The underlying reason or reasons for these differences in incidence remain speculative, but they may relate to epidemics or to environmental factors that may influence dietary intake or the contamination of foods.

In almost all published studies the proportion of male patients was higher than that of female patients. The peak age at presentation was 4 to 8 months in most regions. A younger age at presentation was noted in infants developing intussusception following the administration of an oral rotavirus vaccine. The potential role of ethnic differences in determining the incidence and clinical manifestations of intussusception was addressed in nine studies. However, it is unclear whether the differences observed in some studies related to a genetic or ethnic predisposition, or whether they occurred as a result of confounding variables such as nutritional status, weaning practices, diet and environmental and social factors.

There are also conflicting data from developing and developed countries on the existence and importance of seasonal variability in the incidence of acute intussusception. In studies that reported a seasonal pattern in the presentation of intussusception the highest number of cases tended to occur in spring and summer. In some regions this corresponded to the peak rate of acute respiratory tract infections and/or gastroenteritis, while other regions reported no significant association.

The discussion on the etiology of intussusception is limited to information that directly relates to the clinical epidemiology of the condition in developing and developed countries. No etiological factor was identified in the majority of cases of acute intussusception in infants under 1 year of age (Table 5). In older children and adults, however, a pathological lead point was identified more frequently. Lead points may include tumour, vascular malformations and polyps. Mesenteric adenitis was reported as a lead point in a significant proportion of cases in some studies, although the underlying causes for the increased inflammatory response were not identified (Table 5).

The most common symptoms observed at presentation were the classic triad of abdominal pain, vomiting and rectal bleeding. However, the presence of all three symptoms was inconsistent, even in studies from the same region. Abdominal pain was reported slightly more often at presentation in patients from developed countries than in those from developing countries. The presence of an abdominal mass was consistently reported in most studies from developing and developed countries.

Abdominal distension was reported more frequently in studies from developing countries and may reflect the higher incidence of intestinal obstruction at presentation in these countries. Rectal bleeding on history or examination was identified as a significant predictor of intussusception. An altered stool pattern, involving either diarrhoea or constipation, was more frequently observed in developing than in developed countries. The presence of a rectal mass or prolapse occurred more commonly in patients from developing countries and possibly reflected the longer duration of symptoms in these countries.

The predominant sites for acute intussusception in infants under 1 year of age were ileo-caecal, ileo-colic or ileo-ileo-colic in almost all studies, irrespective of the country of origin. These sites were not generally associated with an obvious etiological factor although they may have been associated with mesenteric adenitis. Other sites, in particular caeco-colic or colo-colic sites, predominantly occurred in older children and adults, and were more commonly associated with an underlying cause including tumour or vascular malformations. Clinical symptoms and presentation were reported to vary between patients with intussusception at different sites. Acute presentations are more commonly associated with ileo-caecal or ileo-colic intussusception, while a more chronic onset and recurrent intussusception are more commonly associated with caeco-colic or colo-colic intussusception.

Despite improvements in the methods of investigation, delays still occur in the diagnosis of intussusception because of the non-specific nature of symptoms and signs in some patients. This remains a clinical challenge in both developing and developed countries. Plain abdominal X-ray can assist in the screening of patients with suspected intussusception, particularly if the examination for specific radiological features is included. Abdominal ultrasound has been increasingly used for diagnosis in many centres in developed countries. While these are useful screening tools, the diagnosis of acute intussusception is generally confirmed by gas/liquid contrast enema or at laparotomy.

The treatment of acute intussusception remains surgical in many developing countries. The reason for the limited use of gas/hydrostatic enema therapy in these countries is likely to be multifactorial. The lack of a 24-hour radiological service and the expertise necessary to safely perform this technique was noted as an important factor by some authors. In addition, the late presentation of many patients may make them unsuitable candidates for gas/hydrostatic enema reduction because of the increased risk of perforation and sepsis and the higher failure rate. Gas or liquid enema reduction therapy has become the primary treatment of choice in uncomplicated acute intussusception in specialized centres in developing countries, as it is in developed countries. This approach to reduction has been associated with decreased mortality and morbidity and with cost benefits associated with a reduction in the length of stay in hospital. Despite the success of enema reduction in many patients, surgery still provides an important treatment option in patients presenting with shock, complicated or recurrent intussusception, prolonged duration of symptoms, transanal prolapse of the intussusceptum, or failed enema reduction.

Mortality caused by acute intussusception in infants was uncommon in studies from developed countries. Historical studies show a consistent improvement in mortality rates over the past 30 years related to early and improved diagnosis and the transition to non-surgical hydrostatic reduction techniques. The management of the condition has become so streamlined in some centres that outpatient management has been advocated. Notwithstanding improved outcomes in most patients, however, intussusception-associated mortality was reported in 323 patients in the USA during the period 1979-1997.

Mortality directly related to intussusception and its treatment is disproportionately high in developing countries. Patients from developing countries tend to present later, i.e more than 24 hours after the onset of symptoms, and this is associated with a higher resection rate and mortality (Table 9). The reasons for this may include delay in diagnosis and lack of access to the facilities and technical expertise necessary for gas/liquid contrast enema reduction and to paediatric surgical expertise.

In conclusion, in developed countries the baseline incidence of intussusception is reported to be between 0.5 and 4.3 cases per 1000 live births. Although there are limited data on baseline incidence in developing countries, some countries are reporting very high incidences. It is unclear whether these marked differences are associated with the accuracy and reliability of diagnosis or whether infants in specific regions are at increased risk of acute intussusception as a result of ethnic, genetic, cultural, dietary or environmental factors. Infants in developing countries tend to present after a longer period of symptoms and a higher incidence of bowel obstruction, transanal prolapse of the intussusceptum and vascular compromise than infants in developed countries. Mortality caused by intussusception is uncommon in developed countries but is reported in up to 50% of cases in some developing countries. Further studies are necessary on the risk factors and etiology associated with intussusception and on the role of alternative diagnostic and treatment options, particularly in developing countries.

# References

Abbott CC. The significance of intussusception. Arch Surg 1962;84:365.

Adebamowo CA, Akang EE, Pindiga HU, Ezeome ER, Omotosho PO, Labeodan OA, Solanke TF. Changing clinicopathological profile of intussusception in Nigeria - a 20-year review. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2000;47:437-40.

Adejuyigbe O, Jeje EA, Owa JA. Childhood intussusception in Ile-Ife, Nigeria. *Ann Trop Paediatr* 1991;11:123–7.

Adesunkanmi AR, Agbakwuru EA. Changing pattern of acute intestinal obstruction in a tropical African population. *East Afr Med J* 1996;73:727–31.

Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices. Vol 111, ACIP Conference, Atlanta, 22 October 1999. Atlanta: Nancy Lee and Associates; 1999. p.1–189.

Agarwal VK, Gupta HN. Multiple intussusceptions. J Indian Med Assoc 1969; 53:399-400.

Ajao OG. Infantile intussusception. Trop Doct 1980;10:72-3.

Akamaguna AI, Odita JC. Intestinal obstruction of infancy and childhood in Benin City, Nigeria. *Trop Geogr Med* 1985;37:160-4.

Akzhigitov GN, Shishkov LG. [Diagnosis and treatment of intestinal invagination in children.] *Sov Med* 1976:86–91.

Akzhigitov GN, Shishkov LG. [Acute recurrent intestinal invagination in children.] *Sov Med* 1978:144–5.

Albrechtsen D, Brandtzaeg P. [Intussusception in children.] *Tidsskr Nor Laegeforen* 1976;96: 11–4.

Ameh EA, Dogo PM, Nmadu PT. Intussusception in children and adults in Zaria: a comparison. Cent Afr J Med 1996;42:207–9.

Anatol T. The pattern of gastro-intestinal obstruction in Trinidadian children. West Indian Med J 1985;34:238–43.

Anon. [Treatment of intussusception in children: report of 23 cases.] Zhonghua Yi Xue Za Zhi 1973;9:555–7.

Antoshkina EP, Boiko MV. [Complications and outcome of conservative and surgical treatment of intestinal invagination in children.] *Klin Khir* 1990:8–9.

Archampong EQ, Naaeder SB, Darko R. Changing pattern of intestinal obstruction in Accra, Ghana. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2000;47:185–93.

Archibong AE, Ndoma-Egba R, Asindi AA. Intestinal obstruction in south-eastern Nigerian children. *East Afr Med J* 1994;71:286–9.

Artigas JL. [Intussusception in children.] Hospital (Rio J) 1970;77:2081-7.

Aubrespy P, Derlon S, Alessandrini P, Seriat-Gautier B, Jallut Y. [Acute intestinal invagination in infants and children. Analysis of 125 cases treated surgically.] *Chir Pediatr* 1983;24:392–5.

Auldist AW. Intussusception in a children's hospital: a review of 203 cases in seven years. Aust  $N\ Z\ J\ Surg\ 1970;40:136-43$ .

Bachy B, Borde J, Mitrofanoff P, Lefort J, Cheysson E. [Arguments against routine surgery for acute intestinal intussusception. Apropos of 220 cases.] *Chir Pediatr* 1983;24:144–7.

Badibanga B, Mputu Y, Bianda N. [Intestinal invagination in children. Review of 26 cases observed at the University Hospital of Kinshasa, Zaire.] *Ann Soc Belg Med Trop* 1980;60:89–96.

Baracchini A, Chiaravalloti G, Quinti S, Rossi A, Favili T, Ughi C, Ceccarelli M. [Intestinal intussusception in children.] *Minerva Pediatr* 1995;47:215–9.

Bardini T. [Contribution to the therapy of acute intestinal invagination in children.] *Minerva Pediatr* 1967;19:1498–1505.

Barr LL, Stansberry SD, Swischuk LE. Significance of age, duration, obstruction and the dissection sign in intussusception. *Pediatr Radiol* 1990;20:454–6.

Barrio Gomez de Aguero MI, Herranz DP, Jimenez Garcia JJ, Condor MJ, Hoyo Arroyo ML, Murcia ZJ. [Intestinal invagination: a childhood pathology amenable to conservative treatment.] *An Esp Pediatr* 1987;26:30–2.

Barsukov GP. Diagnosis and treatment of intussusception in small children. *Khirurgiia* 1968; 44:101–5.

Bautista CA, Varela CR, Nieto VB, Pavon BP, Rodrigo SE, Abellas RB, Castro-Gago M. [Evaluation of medical and surgical treatment of intestinal invagination in children.] *An Esp Pediatr* 1988;29:279–83.

Beasley SW, Auldist AW, Stokes KB. Recurrent intussusception: barium or surgery? Aust N Z J Surg 1987;57:11-4.

Beasley SW. Can the outcome of intussusception be improved? Aust Paediatr J 1988;24:99–100.

Belokar WK, Subrahmanyam M, Anant KS, Ingole NS, Kolte R. Paediatric acute intestinal obstruction in Central India. *Indian J Pediatr* 1978;45:201–5.

Benz G, Roth H, Troger J, Daum R. [Intestinal invagination. Analysis of case reports in the last 45 years.] *Chir Pediatr* 1987;28:155–7.

Bhisitkul DM, Listernick R, Shkolnik A, Donaldson JS, Henricks BD, Feinstein KA, Fernbach SK. Clinical application of ultrasonography in the diagnosis of intussusception. *J Pediatr* 1992;121:182–6.

Bisset GS III, Kirks DR. Intussusception in infants and children: diagnosis and therapy.  $Radiology\ 1988;168:141-5$ .

Bitar JG, Slim MS, Melhem R. Intussusception in childhood. (Report on a seven-year experience at the American University of Beirut Hospital). *J Med Liban* 1969;22:723–34.

Bjarnason C, Pettersson G. The treatment of intussusception: thirty years' experience at Gothenburg's Children's Hospital. *J Pediatr Surg* 1968;3:19–23.

Bonkoungou G, Traore SS, Kirakoya B, Zida M, Sanou A. [Intestinal invaginations in children: 24 cases treated at the Yalgado National University Hospital in Ouedraogo.] *Santé* 1999;9:215–7.

Borova-Halai OI, Khudov VK, Kozakevych MO, Polishchuk FA. [The use of ultrasonic study in the diagnosis of intestinal invagination in children.] *Klin Khir* 1996:52.

Bouckaert J, Barillari A, Van Renterghem E. [Intussusception in children and adults.] *Acta Chir Belg* 1990;90:221–7.

Bratton SL, Haberkern CM, Waldhausen JHT, Sawin RS, Allison JW. Intussusception: Hospital size and risk of surgery. *Pediatrics* 2001;107:297–303.

Bruce J, Huh YS, Cooney DR, Karp MP, Allen JE, Jewett TC, Jr. Intussusception: evolution of current management. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 1987;6:663–74.

Burattini MF, Morabito A, Cristofani R, Campi P, Servoli A, Lauro V, Prestipino M, Moriconi E, Bartoli A. [Intestinal invagination in childhood: etiopathogenetic evaluations and details of surgical technique.] *G Chir* 1997;18:13–8.

Calder FR, Tan S, Kittteringham L, Dykes EH. Patterns of management of intussusception outside tertiary centres. *J Pediatr Surg* 2001;36:312–5.

Carcassonne M, Guys JM, Louis C. [Acute intussusception in the newborn infant and infant. Analysis of a statistic: 160 cases.] *Chirurgie* 1987;113:444–50.

Carstensen H, Ryden CI, Nettelblad SC, Theander G. [Lavage as an effective and careful method of treating children.] *Lakartidningen* 1984;81:2941–4.

Carstensen H, Ryden CI, Nettelblad SC. Management of intussusception in childhood. *Lancet* 1985:954.

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (a). Intussusception among recipients of rotavirus vaccine – United States, 1998–1999. *Morb Mort Wkly Rep* 1999;48:577–81.

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (b). Withdrawal of rotavirus vaccine recommendation. *Morb Mort Wkly Rep* 1999;48:1007.

Chang H-G, Smith PF, Ackelsberg J, Morse DL, Glass RI. Intussusception, rotavirus diarrhea, and rotavirus vaccine use among children in New York State. *Pediatrics* 2001;1:54-60.

Chapman JA. Intussusception in Rhodesian Africans: a contrast with the accepted clinical picture. *J Pediatr Surg* 1973;8:43–7.

Chatterjee H, Pillai NK, Sen SB. The pattern of intussusception in Pondicherry. *J Indian Med Assoc* 1972;59:421–5.

Chaves PF, Gutierrez dM, las Morenas GA, Arguelles MF, Fuertes SM, Cantillana MJ. [Atypical intestinal invaginations.] Rev Esp Enferm Apar Dig 1978;54:845–50.

Chepurnoi GI, Kuraev EG, Rozin BG. [Intestinal desinvagination in children.] *Khirurgiia (Mosk)* 1996:9–11.

Chiedozi LC, Aboh IO, Piserchia NE. Mechanical bowel obstruction. Review of 316 cases in Benin City. *Am J Surg* 1980;139:389–93.

Ching E, Ching LT, Lynn HB, O'Connell EJ. Intussusception in children. *Mayo Clin Proc* 1970;45:724–8.

Chung JL, Kong MS, Lin JN, Wang KL, Lou CC, Wong HF. Intussusception in infants and children: risk factors leading to surgical reduction. *J Formos Med Assoc* 1994;93:481–5.

Clarke EJ, Jr., Phillips IA, Alexander ER. Adenovirus infection in intussusception in children in Taiwan. *JAMA* 1969;208:1671–4.

Court D, Knox G. Incidence of intussusception in Newcastle children. *BMJ* 1959;ii:408-9.

Cruz Lopes MF, Afonso Reis AM, Andrade R, V, Marques Correia AJ, Aragao MM, Matos Coimbra JA. [Intussusception in the Pediatric Hospital of Coimbra. 13-year results.]. *An Esp Pediatr* 1992;37:200-4.

Daneman A, Alton DJ, Lobo E, Gravett J, Kim P, Ein SH. Patterns of recurrence of intussusception in children: a 17-year review. *Pediatr Radiol* 1998;28:913-9.

Daniel E, Melaku G, Yoo MC, Agzew Y, Gebre W. Analysis of surgical admissions to the Ethio-Swedish Children's Hospital (1984–1988) in Addis Ababa. *Ethiop Med J* 1990;28:15–22.

Davies MR, Cywes S. Colonic intussusceptions in children. S Afr Med J 1978; 54:517-9.

Dawod ST, Osundwa VM. Intussusception in children under 2 years of age in the State of Qatar: analysis of 67 cases. *Ann Trop Paediatr* 1992;12:121–6.

Deindl C, Hecker W, Low B. [Invagination in childhood.] Chirurg 1990;61:657-61.

Dennison WM, Shaker M. Intussusception in infancy and childhood. *Br J Surg* 1970; 57:679–84.

de Zoysa I, Feachem RV. Interventions for the control of diarrhoeal diseases among young children: rotavirus and chlorea immunization. *Bull WHO* 1985;63:569–83.

Dietrick RB, Lee MH. Intussusception: A different clinical entity in Korea. *Surgery* 1965;57:651-4.

Diop A, Balde I, Johnson EA, Sow ML. [Juvenile intestinal invagination (22 cases in 12 years).] *Bull Soc Med Afr Noire Lang Fr* 1975;20:63–7.

Dmitriakov VA, Rekunovich VF, Diadiura NF, Dorogan'NA. Treatment of intestinal invagination in children. *Klinicheskaia Khirurgiia* 1988;6:40–1.

Ducharme JC, Perreault G, Cyr R, Medoux L. [Intussusception. 188 treated patients during 22 years.] *Chir Pediatr* 1982;23:23–7.

Eikeset K, Markestad T. [Intestinal invagination in children in the county of Hordaland 1983–92.] *Tidsskr Nor Laegeforen* 1998;118:4197–9.

Ein SH, Stephens CA. Intussusception: 354 cases in 10 years. *J Pediatr Surg* 1971;6:16–27.

Ein SH. Recurrent intussusception in children. J Pediatr Surg 1975;10:751–5.

Ein SH, Alton D, Palder SB, Shandling B, Stringer D. Intussusception in the 1990s: has 25 years made a difference? *Pediatr Surg Int* 1997;12:374–6.

El-Barbari M, Bashir AY, Ibrahim AH. Intussusception in infancy and childhood in Egypt. *J Egypt Med Assoc* 1978;61:23–43.

Elebute EA, Adesold AO. Intussusception in Western Nigeria. Br J Surg 1964;51:440-4

Elechi EN, Elechi GN. Intussusception: is floating caecum a causative factor? Analysis of 10 cases. East Afr Med J 1990;67:779-84.

Eshel G, Barr J, Heyman E, Tauber T, Klin B, Vinograd I, Starinsky R, Lahat E. Intussusception: a 9-year survey (1986–1995). *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 1997;24:253–6.

Fadda B, Aldunate G, Monasterio L, Aguilera C. [Intussusception in children. 60 cases.] Rev Chil Pediatr 1970;41:222-9.

Fanconi S, Berger D, Rickham PP. Acute intussusception: a classic clinical picture? *Helv Paediatr Acta*1982;37:345–52.

Farpour A, Nourmand Z. Childhood intussusception. An analysis of clinical expressions and of results of treatment in 50 cases in Southern Iran. *Clin Pediatr (Phila)* 1970;9:210–3.

Filippkin MA, Levin MD. [Diagnosis and conservative treatment of intestinal invagination in children.] *VestnRentgenol Radiol* 1989;67–72.

Fiser B, Tosovsky T. [Intestinal invagination in children.] Rozhl. Chir 1967; 46:575-82.

Fremond B, Baut JM, Le Naoures A, Monach A, Chaumont A Acute intestinal invaginations in 1987.] Rev Pediatrie 1987;23:367-70.

Freund H, Hurvitz H, Schiller M. Etiologic and therapeutic aspects of intussusception in childhood. *Am J Surg* 77;134:272–4.

Galifer RB, Bosc O, Couture A, Veyrac C, Baud C, Ramanoudjame P. [Acute intestinal invagination in infants and children, critical evaluation of the diagnostic and therapeutic strategy. Apropos of a series of 163 cases.] *Chir Pediatr* 1987;28:280-4.

Garrido LJ. [Acute abdomen in childhood. Intestinal invagination.] *An R Acad Nac Med (Madr)* 1971;88:173–201.

Gaudin J, Lefevre C, Jehannin B. [Results of the treatment of acute intestinal invaginations by radiopaque enemas. Apropos of 70 cases.] *Chir Pediatr* 1987; 28:151-4.

Gauthier F, Valayer J. [Current aspects of acute intestinal invagination in children.] *Ann Pediatr (Paris)* **1987**;34:814–6.

Gay N, Ramsay M, Waight P. Rotavirus vaccination and intussusception. *Lancet* 1999;354:956.

Gelov N. Experience in treatment of acute intestinal intussusception in nursing infants. *Khirurgiia* 1978;31:513–5.

Gierup J, Jorulf H, Livaditis A. Management of intussusception in infants and children: a survey based on 288 consecutive cases. *Pediatrics* 1972;50:535–46.

Given HF, O'Donnell B. The pattern of childhood intussusception. *Ir Med J* 1979;72:472-4.

Godbole A, Concannon P, Glasson M. Intussusception presenting as profound lethargy. J Paediatr Child Health 2000;36:392-4.

Gopi VK, Joseph TP, Varma KK. Acute intestinal obstruction. *Indian Pediatr* 1989;26:525-30.

Gracia RJ, Rihuete Heras MA, Rodriguez dB, Perez del Palomar CR, Elias PJ, Alba LJ. [Intestinal invagination: 12 years of experience.] *An Esp Pediatr* 1985; 22:63–8.

Gu L, Alton DJ, Daneman A, Stringer DA, Liu P, Wilmot DM, Reilly BJ. Intussusception reduction in children by rectalinsuflation of air. *AJR* 1988;150:1345-8.

Gudeta B. Intussusception in children: a ten year review. East Afr Med J 1993; 70:730-1.

Guo JZ, Ma XY, Zhou QH. Results of air pressure enema reduction of intussusception: 6,396 cases in 13 years. *J Pediatr Surg* 1986;21:1201–3.

Guys JM, Bastiani F, Delarue A. [Acute intestinal invaginations in infants.] Soins Gynecol Obstet Pueric Pediatr 1990:17–20.

Hadidi AT, El Shal N. Childhood intussusception: a comparative study of nonsurgical management. *J Pediatr Surg* 1999;34:304–7.

Hansen JB, Pedersen SA. Intussusception in infancy and childhood. An analysis of treatment and prognosis in 196 cases. *Dan Med Bull* 1968;15:147–52.

Harouna Y, Tardivel G, Abdou I, Gamatie Y, Mariama S, Bia M. [Prognosis of acute intestinal intussusception in infants at the national hospital of Niamey (Niger). Eleven cases treated surgically.] *Bull Soc Pathol Exot* 1997;90:30–2.

Harrington L, Connolly B, Hu X, Wesson DE, Babyn P, Schuh S. Ultrasonographic and clinical predictors of intussusception. *J Pediatr* 1998;132:836–9.

Hassan EM, Khalil T. Pattern of intestinal obstruction in Khartoum. *Int Surg* 1976;61:240–2.

Heloury Y, Gunness T, Cohen JY, Quere MP, Meignier M, Le Neel JC. [Observations on a series of 118 cases of acute intestinal invagination.] *Ann Pediatr(Paris)* 1988;35:377-81.

Hiller M, Drogmoller U, Erfurth F, Muller T. [Invagination ileus in childhood. I. 15-year study.] Zentralbl Chir 1976;101:157-63.

Hofmann V, Bartsch H. [Changes in the diagnosis and therapy of invagination.] Zentralbl Chir 1990;115:1249-58.

Hood PA. Intussusception in infants and children. J Ir Med Assoc 1967;60:13-4.

Horvath M, Szucs G, Uj M. [Enteral adenovirus and infantile intussusception.] *Orv Hetil* 1996;137:1933-4.

Hsu HY, Kao CL, Huang LM, Ni YH, Lai HS, Lin FY, Chang MH. Viral etiology of intussusception in Taiwanese childhood. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 1998;17:893–8.

Hutchison IF, Olayiwola B, Young DG. Intussusception in infancy and childhood. *Br J Surg* 1980;67:209–12.

Iakovlev EA, Iudin IB, Prokopenko ID, Klepikov II. [Indications for the surgical treatment of intestinal invagination in children.] *Khirurgiia* (Mosk) 1988:53–6.

Ikeda H, Matsuyama S, Suzuki N, Takahashi A, Kuroiwa M, Hatakeyama S. Small bowel obstruction in children: review of 10 years experience. *Acta Paediatr Jpn* 1993;35:504–7.

Immordino PA. Intussusception in children: a review of 10 years' experience in a community hospital. *Conn Med* 1977;41:76–9.

Insitute of Medicine. The prospects of immunizing against rotavirus. In: New vaccine development: disease of importance in developing countries, vol 2. Washington DC: National Academy Press; 1986. D-13-2.

Isdale JM, Saunders WC. Intussusception in Johannesburg. A review of 81 cases. *S Afr Med J* 1986;69:610–1.

Issa MA, Easa AH, Mahfouz EH. The pattern of intussusception in Kuwait. A review of 244 cases. *Int Surg* 1988;73:198–201.

Jain SK, Sharma M, Singla SK, Pathania OP. Acute intussusception: referral in relation to presentation and etiology. *Br J Clin Pract* 1990;44:28–9.

Janik JS, Firor HV. Intussusception and nutritional status. J Pediatr 1976:358.

Janik JS, Cranford J, Ein SH. The well-nourished infant with intussusception. *Am J Dis Child* 1981;135:600–2.

Jin X, Wu F, Lei P. [The role of hypergastrinaemia in the pathogenesis of intussusception in infants.] Zhonghua Wai Ke Za Zhi 1996;34:92-4.

Kaltiala EH, Lenkkeri H, Larmi TK. Mechanical intestinal obstruction. An analysis of 577 cases. *Ann Chir Gynaecol Fenn* 1972;61:87–93.

Kato T, Hino I, Kimura J, Onishi S, Ueno N. [Treatment of intussusception in infants and children.] *Iryo* 1969;23:866–72.

Katz ME, Kolm P. Intussusception reduction 1991: an international survey of pediatric radiologists. *Pediatr Radiol* 1992;22:318–22.

Kedir M, Tesfamichael T. Pattern of intussusception at Gondar, Ethiopia. East Afr Med J 1998;75:2-3.

Keleti G, Hangos G. [Experience in the surgical treatment of intestinal invagination in infancy and early childhood.] *Orv Hetil* 1974;115:1746–50.

Kerry RL. Intussusception in a community hospital. A review of fifty cases. *Am J Surg* 1971;122:536-9.

Khristich AD, Portnoi VM. Treatment of intestinal invagination in children. *Klinicheskaia Khirurgiia* 1977;6:9–12.

Kim YS, Rhu JH. Intussusception in infancy and childhood. Analysis of 385 cases. *Int Surg* 1989;74:114–8.

Kirks DR. Diagnosis and treatment of pediatric intussusception: how far should we push our radiologic techniques? *Radiology* 1994;191:622–3.

Kitamura I. [Acute intussusception in infancy.] Nippon Rinsho 1971;29:1126-9.

Knudson M. Intussusception: A case that suggests a new cardinal symptom, lethargy. *Postgrad Med* 1988;83:201–12.

Koo JW, Cho CR, Cha SJ, Chung CY. Intussusception associated with Yersinia pseudotuberculosis infection. Acta Paediatr 1996;85:1253-5.

Kupperman N, O'Dea T, Pinkney L, Hoecker C. Predictors of intussusception in young children. *Arch Ped Child Med* 2000;154:250–5.

Kuruvilla TT, Naraynsingh V, Raju GC, Manmohansingh LU. Intussusception in infancy and childhood. *Trop Geogr Med* 1988;40:342–6.

Kushch NL, Kononuchenko VP. Treatment experience with intestinal invagination in infants. *Klinicheskaia Khirurgiia* 1978;6:72–4.

Kvist E. [Intussusception.] *Ugeskr Laeger* 1987;149:2915–6.

Laborit H. Du mécanisme cholinergique de l'invagination intestinale. La presse medicale, 1949;57:223-4.

Lai IR, Huang MT, Lee WJ. Mini-laparoscopic reduction of intussusception for children. *J Formos Med Assoc* 2000;99:510–2.

Laidin AZ, Goon HK. Intussusception among infants and children in Malaysia. *Med J Malaysia* 1982;37:150-6.

Lameer C, Lameer-Engel G. [Invagination in children.] Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd 1992; 136:2442-3.

Larsen E, Miller RC. Clinical aspects of intussusception. Am J Surg 1972; 124:69-71.

Lasarte IJR, Cuadrado CA, Lizarraga Azparren MA, Pocheville G, I, Mendia Gutierrez MI, Benito Fernandez FJ, Santiago BM. [Intestinal invagination: clinico-therapeutic study in a pediatric emergency service.] *An Esp Pediatr* 1990;33:362-4.

Lebedev AP. [Invagination of the intestine.] Klin Khir 1972;9:17-20.

Le Masne A, Lortat-Jacob S, Sayegh N, Sannier N, Brunelle F, Cheron G. Intussusception in infants and children: feasibility of ambulatory management. *Eur J Pediatr* 1999;158:707–10.

Lee CT, Huang FY, Hung HY, Hsu CH, Lee HC, Shih SL, Yeh ML. [Intussusception: analysis of 167 cases.] *Chung Hua I Hsueh Tsa Chih (Taipei)* 1988;41:153–8.

Lee MT, Kuo TP. One hundred cases of intussusception in children. Taiwan. Yi Xue Hui Za Zhi 1973;72:332-40.

Lim HK, Bae SH, Lee KH, Seo GS, Yoon GS. Assessment of reducibility of ileocolic intussusception in children: usefulness of color Doppler sonography. *Radiology* 1994;191:781-5.

Liu MY, Lin HH, Wu CS, Jan YY, Wang CS, Tang RP, Wang KL. [Etiology of intestinal obstruction – 4 years' experience.] *Changgeng Yi Xue Za Zhi* 1990;13:161–6.

Lubis AH, Sinuhaji AB, Sutanto AH, Yosodiharjo A. Intussusception at the pediatric ward of Dr Pirngadi Hospital, Medan. *Paediatr Indones* 1990;30:139–46.

Lui KW, Wong HF, Cheung YC, See LC, Ng KK, Kong MS, Wan YL. Air enema for diagnosis and reduction of intussusception in children: Clinical experience and fluoroscopy time correlation. *J Pediatr Surg* 2001;36:479–81.

Luks FI, Yazbeck S, Perreault G, Desjardins JG. Changes in the presentation of intussusception. *Am J Emerg Med* 1992;10:574–6.

Machmouchi M, Hatoum CA. [Prenatal intestinal invagination. Presentation of a case and review of the literature.] *J Med Liban* 2000; 48:42–4.

Mackay AJ, MacKellar A, Sprague P. Intussusception in children: a review of 91 cases. Aust  $N\ Z\ J\ Surg\ 1987;57:15-7.$ 

MacMahon B. Data on the etiology of acute intussusception in childhood. *Am J Hum Genet* 1955;7:430-8.

Madhusudhana Murty TV, Someshwara RK, Sudhakar R, V. Intussusception in children. *Indian Pediatr* 1975;12:255-60.

Madsen LP, Fuglsig S. [Intussusception in children.] Ugeskr Laeger 1991; 153:1355-7.

Magney FH. Acute intussusception in infancy and childhood. *Minnesota Med* 1947;30:257.

Mahfoudh A, Chabbaouni M, Hachicha M, Karray A, Besbes A, Beyrouti I, Triki A. [Acute intestinal intussusceptions in infants and children: 33 cases.] *Tunis Med* 1993;71:75–80.

Man DW, Heath AL, Eckstein HB. Intussusception in infancy and childhood. A 13-year review of 75 patients. Z Kinderchir 1983;38:383-6.

Mangete ED, Allison AB. Intussusception in infancy and childhood: analysis of 69 cases. East Afr Med J 1993;70:734-6.

Mangete ED, Allison AB. intussusception in infancy and childhood: an analysis of 69 cases. West Afr J Med 1994;13:87–90.

Marinaccio F, Nobili M, Niglio F, La Riccia A, Marinaccio M. [Intestinal invagination in childhood: our experience.] *G Chir* 1997;18:204–8.

Mayell MJ. Intussusception in infancy and childhood in Southern Africa. A review of 223 cases. *Arch Dis Child* 1972;47:20–5.

Meier DE, Coln CD, Rescorla FJ, OlaOlorun A, Tarpley JL. Intussusception in children: international perspective. *World J Surg* 1996;20:1035–9.

Meyer JS. The current radiologic management of intussusception: a survey and review. *Pediatr Radiol* 1992;22:323–5.

Minehan TF, Touloukian RJ. Pediatric tropical intussusception in Haiti. Arch Surg 1974;109:772-5.

Mohamed AY, al Ghaithi A, Langevin JM, Nassar AH. Causes and management of intestinal obstruction in a Saudi Arabian hospital. *J R Coll Surg Edinb* 1997; 42:21–3.

Momoh JT. Intussusception in infants and older children: a comparison. *Ann Trop Paediatr* 1987;7:118-21.

Montes P, Soto G, Codoceo A, de Manana M, Garcia C, Zavala A, Baquedano P, Encalada R, Zuniga S. [Medical-surgical experience of intestinal intussusception. Experience of a university institution.] *Rev Med Chil* 2000;128:309–14.

Morozov VI. [Risk factors and means of preventing intestinal invagination in children.] *Khirurgiia* (Mosk) 1988:57-9.

Muhlbacher I. [Clinical symptomatology of invagination in children.] Wien Med Wochenschr 1971;121:601-4.

Mulcahy DL, Kamath KR, de Silva LM, Hodges S, Carter IW, Cloonan MJ. A two-part study of the aetiological role of rotavirus in intussusception. *J Med Virol* 1982;9:51–5.

Munkonge L. Experience in the management of intussusception in Zambian children. *Med J Zambia* 1983;17:56–8.

Murphy TV, Gargiullo PM, Massoudi MS, Nelson DB, Jumaan AO, Okoro CA, et al. Intussusception among infants given an oral rotavirus vaccine. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2001;344:564–72.

Myllyla V, Paivansalo M, Linna O. Intussusception in infancy and childhood. *Rontgenblatter* 1990;43:94–8.

Nadkarni SV, Srinivasan M, Ballal CR. Intussusception in infants and adults. *J Indian Med Assoc* 1972;58:368-71.

Nakagomi T. Rotavirus infection and intussusception: a view from retrospect. *Microbiol Immunol* 2000;44:619–28.

Navarro O, Dugougeat F, Kornecki A, Shuckett B, Alton DJ, Daneman A. The impact of imaging in the managment of intussusception owing to pathologic lead points in children. *Pediatr Radiol* 2000;30:594–603.

Neikov GN. [The treatment of intestinal invagination in children.] *Khirurgiia (Mosk)* 1992; 27–30.

Nemeth L, Alchihabi N, Pinter A, Sarlos P. [Non-surgical management of intussusception in infancy and childhood; hydrostatic de-invagination.] Orv Hetil 1988:129:2465-7.

Newman J, Schuh S. Intussusception in babies under 4 months of age. *CMAJ* 1987;136:266-72.

Nmadu PT (a). The changing pattern of infantile intussusception in northern Nigeria: a report of 47 cases. *Ann Trop Paediatr* 1992;12:347–50.

Nmadu PT (b). The changing pattern of intussusception in northern Nigeria: an analysis of 85 consecutive cases. East Afr Med J 1992;69:640–2.

Nobre F, Bazira L, De Laet MH, Collier F, Deconinck P. [Evaluation of medical and surgical treatment of intussusception in children appropriate of a review of 100 consecutive cases.] *Acta Chir Belg* 1984;84:197–201.

Nordshus T, Swensen T. [Intussusception in children. A 17-year study.] *Tidsskr Nor Laegeforen* 1979;99:275-7.

Novokreshchenov LB, Kotliarov AN, Sevost'ianov BP, Abushkin IA. Treatment of intestinal invagination in children 24 hours after onset. *Klin Khir* 1987;6:31.

Odita JC, Piserchia NE, Diakporomre MA. Childhood intussusception in Benin City, Nigeria. *Trop Geogr Med* 1981;33:317–21.

Okuyama H, Nakai H, Okada A. Is barium enema safe and effective in patients with a long duration of symptoms of intussusception? *Pediatr Surg Int* 1999;15:596.

Oleinik VS, Sheiko NS, Kozhevnikova NP. [Treatment of intestinal invagination in children.] *Klin Khir* 1989:71–2.

Osemlak J, Pietron K. [Intussusception symptoms in children.] *Pediatr Pol* 1981;56:621-8.

Otu AA. Tropical surgical abdominal emergencies: acute intestinal obstruction. *Afr J Med Sci* 1991;20:83–8.

Pandit UA, Mittal KK, Pathak IC. Acute intussusception in infancy and childhood. *Indian J Pediatr* 1972;39:327–31.

Pang LC. Intussusception revisited: clinicopathologic analysis of 261 cases, with emphasis on pathogenesis. South Med J 1989;82:215–28.

Parasher VD, Holman RC, Cummings KC, et al. Trends in intussusception-associated hospitalizations and deaths among US Infants. *Pediatrics* 2000;106:1413–21.

Peh WC, Khong PL, Lam C, Chan KL, Saing H, Cheng W, Mya GH, Lam WW, Leong LL, Low LC. Ileoileocolic intussusception in children: diagnosis and significance. *Br J Radiol* 1997;70:891-6.

Petrovic S, Jovanovic D, Stojanovic S, Rasic B, Rebic S. [Acute intestinal invaginations in children.] *Acta Chir Iugosl* 1978;25:31–40.

Phelan E, de Campo JF, Malecky G. Comparison of oxygen and barium reduction of ileocolic intussusception. *AJR* 1988;150:1349–52.

Pohl V, Macek M, Trnka J, Sebo M, Jursova M. [Surgical and conservative treatment of invagination in 15 years of clinical experience.] *Rozhl Chir* 1983;62:773–7.

Pollet JE. Intussusception: a study of its surgical management. *BrJ Surg* 1980; 67:213–5.

Pollet JE, Hems G. The decline in incidence of acute intussusception in childhood in north-east Scotland. *J Epidemiol Community Health* 1980;34:42–4.

Ponka JL. Intussusception in infants and adults. Surg Gynae Obstet 1967:66-105.

Postma MH, Hadley GP. Intussusception in black children. S Afr Med J 1985; 68:405-6.

Poston GJ, Singh MP (a). Managing acute intussusception. Lancet 1985;2:444.

Poston GJ, Singh MP (b). Management of intussusception in childhood. *Lancet* 1985;2:1118.

Potts SR, Murphy N. The obstructed intussusception in childhood. *Ulster Med J* 1984;53:140–2.

Pracos JP, Tran-Minh VA, Morin de Finfe CH, Deffrenne-Pracros P, Louis D, Basset T. Acute intestinal intussusception in children: contribution of ultrasonography. *Ann Radiol* 1987; 30:525–30.

Racette P, Ducharme JC, Bertrand R. [Intestinal invagination (55 cases treated at Hôpital Sainte-Justine pour les Enfants).] *Union Med Can* 1971;100:1354–8.

Rao PL, Prasad CN, Mitra SK, Yadav K, Pathak IC. Intussusception in infancy and childhood. *Indian J Pediatr* 1979;46:126–34.

Rao PS, Radhakrishna K, Das PC, Rao PL. Intussusception in older children. *Indian Pediatr* 1996;33:390-1.

Raponski B, Khadzhiatanasova R, Khristov K. [Intestinal invagination in children.] *Khirurgiia (Sofiia)* 1966;19:12–20.

Rattan KN, Khurana P, Malik V, Maggu S. Intestinal intussusception in children: a review of 70 cases. *Indian J Gastroenterol* 2000;19:92.

Raudkivi PJ, Smith LH. Intussusception: analysis of 98 cases. Br J Surg, 1981; 68:645-8.

Reijnen JA, Festen C, Joosten HJ, van Wieringen PM (a). Atypical characteristics of a group of children with intussusception. *Acta Paediatr Scand* 1990;79:675–9.

Reijnen JA, Festen C, van Roosmalen RP (b). Intussusception: factors related to treatment. *Arch Dis Child* 1990;65:871–3.

Rennels MB, Parasher UD, Holman RC, et al. Lack of apparent association between intussusception and wild or vaccine rotavirus infection. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 1998;17:924–5.

Rosencrantz JG, Cox JA, Silverman FN, Martin LW. Intussusception in the 1970's: indications for operation. *J Pediatr* 1977;12:367–73.

Ross JG, Potter CW. A possible causal factor in intussusception in infancy. Lancet 1961;I:81.

Rossello PJ, Morales Otero LA. Intussusception: a ten year review. Bol Asoc Med P R 1981;73:321-8.

Rostad H. [Intussusception. Etiology, symptoms and therapy illustrated by case reports.] *Nord Med* 1968;79:484–6.

Saied H, Lacki W, Ltaief H, Paley D, Cammoun M. [Ileo-ileal invagination in children. Apropos of nine cases.] *Tunis Med* 1972;50:447–57.

Salvatoni A, Bevilacqua L, Martignoni L, Monestier L, Marni E. [Intestinal invagination. Analysis of cases.] *Pediatr Med Chir* 1987;9:605–8.

Schoo BJ. The story of intussusception in an area of 750 000 people. *J Ky Med Assoc* 1970;68:145-8.

Sekabunga JG. Chronic intussusception in children. East Afr Med J 1978;55:495-6.

Shanbhogue RLK, Hussain SM, Meradji M, Robben SGF, Vernooij JEM, Molenaar JC. Ultrasound is accurate enough for the diagnosis of intussusception. *J Pediatr Surg* 1994; 29:324–8.

Shchitinin VE, Starygin OV, Stoliarov VI, Surikova OA. [Diagnosis and surgical treatment of intussusception in children.] *Khirurgiia* (*Mosk*) 1989:65–8.

Shekhawat NS, Prabhakar G, Sinha DD, Goyal RB, Gupta A, Sharma RK, Sogani KC. Nonischemic intussusception in childhood. *J Pediatr Surg* 1992; 27:1433-5.

Silwer J, Tibblin S. [Acute intussusception in children.] Lakartidningen 1967:64:1301-9.

Simon RA, Hugh TJ, Curtin AM. Childhood intussusception in a regional hospital. *Aust N Z J Surg* 1994;64:699–702.

Simonsen L, Morens DM, Elixhauser A, Gerber M, Van Raden M, Blackwelder WC. Incidence trends in infant hospitalizations for intussusception: Impact of the 1998–1999 rotavirus vaccination program in 10 US states. *Lancet* 2001;358(9289):1224–9.

Singh S, Dhall JC, Singh S, Khatri HL, Sekhon GS. An analysis of 42 cases of intussusception. *Indian J Pediatr* 1976;43:265–9.

Sitkovskii NB, Grishin AA, Plotnikov AN. [Current principles in the treatment of intestinal invagination in children.] *Klin Khir* 1997:46–8.

Sitkovskii NB, Kaplan VM, Dan'shin TI, Voronkov VE. [Current diagnostic and therapeutic problems of intestinal invagination in children.] *Klin Khir* 1981:12–6.

Skipper RP, Boeckman CR, Klein RL. Childhood intussusception. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1990;171:151-3.

Smith HL, Lamont AC, Swift PG. Acute intussusception in childhood. Lancet 1986;1:968-9.

Smith IM. Incidence of intussusception and congenital hypertrophic pyloric stenosis in Edinburgh children. *BMJ* 1960;1:551–4.

Solanke TF. Intestinal obstruction in Ibadan. West Afr Med J Niger Pract 1968;17:191-3.

Sourkati EO, Fahal AH, Suliman SH, el Razig SA, Arabi YE. Intestinal obstruction in Khartoum. *East Afr Med J* 1996;73:316–9.

Spain SD, Kingsborough DL, Amoury RA, Holder TM, Ashcraft KW, Sharp RJ. Intussusception: analysis of 68 cases seen at The Children's Mercy Hospital. *Mo Med* 1984;81:260–2.

Sparnon AL, Little KE, Morris LL. Intussusception in childhood: a review of 139 cases. *Aust N Z J Surg* 1984;54:353-6.

Spence J, Court D. Acute intussusception in childhood. BMJ 1950;ii:920-1.

Staatz G, Alzen G, Heimann G. [Intestinal infection, the most frequent cause of invagination in childhood: results of a 10-year clinical study.] *Klin Padiatr* 1998;210:61-4.

Steyn J, Kyle L. Epidemiology of acute intussusception. BMJ 1961;730-2.

Stradmeijer HJ, van Pampus MG, Staalman CR. [Intussusception. The clinical picture and a retrospective study in 34 patients at the Emma Pediatric Hospital.] *Tijdschr Kindergeneeskd* 1989;57:45–9.

Strang RP. Intussusception in infancy and childhood: a review of 400 cases. *Brit J Surg* 1959;46:484.

Stringer MD, Pablot SM, Brereton RJ (a). Paediatric intussusception. Br J Surg 1992;79:867-76

Stringer MD, Pledger G, Drake DP (b). Childhood deaths from intussusception in England and Wales, 1984–9. *BMJ* 1992;304:737–9.

Suh JH, Choi BS, An SB. Statistical observation of ileocecal intussusception. *Yonsei Med J* 1968;9:121–6.

Sutthiwan P, Darnwiriyagul L, Sritanyaratana S. Intussusception. *J Med Assoc Thai* 1982; 65:403–8.

Swenson O, Oeconopoulos C. The operative treatment of acute intussusception infants and young children. *Am J Surg* 1962;103:599.

Swischuk LE, John SD, Swischuk PN. Spontaneous reduction of intussusception: verification with US. *Radiology* 1994;192:269–71.

Talwar S, Agarwal S. Intussusception in infants and children. *Indian J Pediatr* 1973;40:403-9.

Taneja OP, Taneja S, Lal A. Intestinal obstruction in infancy and childhood. *Arch Surg* 1968;97:544-52.

Taneja OP, Ghosh BC, Mukerji AC, Sharma MM. Intussusception in infants and adults. *J Indian Med Assoc* 1970;54:47–52.

Tangi VT, Bear JW, Reid IS, Wright JE. Intussusception in Newcastle in a 25 year period. Aust  $N\ Z\ J\ Surg\ 1991;61:608-13.$ 

Thein H, Myat LK, Hlaing M, Maung M. Role of ascariasis in surgical abdominal emergencies in the Rangoon Children's Hospital, Burma. *Ann Trop Paediatr* 1990;10:53-60.

Thomas DF. The management of childhood intussusception in a district hospital. *Br J Surg* 1980;67:33–5.

Thomas JV. Intussusception: revisited. The Duluth experience from 1921–1966. *Minn .Med* 1972;55:627–31.

Ti TK, Yong NK. The pattern of intestinal obstruction in Malaysia. Br J Surg 1976;63:963-5.

Udezue NO. The surgical treatment of intussusception in Kaduna, Nigeria. East Afr Med J 1988;65:764-70.

Ugwu BT, Legbo JN, Dakum NK, Yiltok SJ, Mbah N, Uba FA. Childhood intussusception: a 9-year review. *Ann Trop Paediatr* 2000;20:131-5.

United States Census Bureau, International Database 2000.

van Heek NT, Aronson DC, Halimun EM, Soewarno R, Molenaar JC, Vos A. Intussusception in a tropical country: comparison among patient populations in Jakarta, Jogyakarta, and Amsterdam. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 1999;29:402–5.

VanderKolk WE, Snyder CA, Figg DM. Cecal-colic adult intussusception as a cause of intestinal obstruction in Central Africa. *World J Surg* 1996;20:341–3.

Vernooij JE, Bos AP, Tibboel D, Hazebroek FW. [Invagination: the importance of early diagnosis.] *Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd* 1992;136:1489–90.

Verschelden P, Filiatrault D, Garel L, Grignon A, Perreault G, Boisvert J, Dubois J. Intussusception in children: reliability of US in diagnosis - a prospective study. *Radiology* 1992;184:741–4.

Vitebskii ID, Guts VM, Diakin VM. [Etiology and surgery in intestinal invagination.] *KlinKhir* 1970:9:19–22.

Von Hille M, Drogmoller U, Erfurth F, Muller T. [Ileal invagination in childhood.] *Zbl Chir* 1976;101:157–63.

Waldeyes A, Von Schreeb T. Intussusception in Ethiopia. Ethiop Med J 1972; 10:95–103.

Wang GD, Liu SJ. [Treatment of intussusception in children by hydrostatic enema under ultrasound guidance: report of 427 cases.] Zhonghua Yi Xue Za Zhi 1988;68:437-9.

Wansborough RM, Cram RW. Intussusception. Can Med Assoc J 1952;67:307.

Wayne ER, Campbell JB, Burrington JD, Davis WS. Management of 344 children with intussusception. *Radiol* 1973;107:597–601.

Weisgerber G, Mboumba A, Martin T, Boureau M. [Acute intestinal invagination in infants and children. Reflections drawn from the study of 200 cases.] Rev Prat 1976;26:2851-61.

Weisz B, Reif S, Spirer Z. [Intussusception in infants.] *Harefuah* 1994;126:704–7, 763.

West KW, Stephens B, Vane DW, Grosfeld JL. Intussusception: current management in infants and children. *Surgery* 1987;102:704–10.

WHO. Report of the meeting on future directions for rotavirus vaccine research developing countries. Geneva, 9-11 February, 2000. World Health Organization; 2000 (unpublished document WHO/V&B/00.23; available from Vaccines and Biologicals, World Health Organization, CH-1211 Geneva 27, **Switzerland** and on the Internet www.who.int/vaccines-documents/DocsPDF00/www531.pdf).

Wilson-Storey D, MacKinlay GA, Prescott S, Hendry GM. Intussusception: a surgical condition. *J R Coll Surg Edinb* 1988;33:270–3.

Woo SK ,Kim JS, Suh SJ, Paik TW, Choi SO. Childhood Intussusception: US-guided hydrostatic reduction. *Radiology* 1992;182:77–80.

Wright JE, Slater S. Suspected intussusception: Is ultrasound a reliable diagnostic aid? Aust N Z J Surg 1996;66:686-7.

Yadav K, Patel RV, Mitra SK, Pathak IC. Intussusception in infancy and childhood. *Indian Pediatr* 1986;23:113–20.

Yang ST, Tsai CH, Chen JA, Chiang HJ. Differential diagnosis between intussusception and gastroenteritis by plain film. *Zhonghua Min Guo Xiao Er Ke Yi Xue Hui Za Zhi* 1995;36:170-5.

Zamir O, Mogle P, Lernau O, Branski D, Nissan S. [Management of intussusception in infancy and childhood.] *Harefuah* 1984;106:389–90.

Zubov DS, Khatsko VV. [Certain problems of diagnosis and treatment of intestinal invagination.] *Vrach Delo* 1975;98–101.

# Annex 1:

# Intussusception search data sheet

Country of origin:	
Year of publication:	
Authors:	
Journal citation:	
Methodology	
Type of study: (i) Prospective review (ii) Retrospective (iv) Case report (v) Trial	chart review (iii) Case series (vi) Other
Hospital/region:	
Period of data collection:	
Other:	
Results	
Number of patients reported:	
Of patients presenting: (i) all (ii) select	
Baseline hospital admissions: (i) all paediatric (ii) surgic	al (iii) other
Baseline referral population:	
Incidence:	
Change in incidence:	
Seasonal variability: Yes No Autumn Autumn	Winter Spring
Age:	
Sex distribution:	
Ethnicity:	
Туре	% patients
lleo-colic/ileo-ileo-colic	
lleo-ileal	
Caeco-colic	
Colo-colic	
Etiology	% patients
Idiopathic	
Mesenteric adenitis	
Other	

Symptoms:		% patients	
Vomiting			
Abdominal pain			
Rectal bleeding			
Diarrhoea			
Irritability			
Lethargy			
Constipation			
Malnutrition			
Other			
Classic three symptoms			
Other combinations of symptoms			
Signs		% patients	
Blood per rectum			
Abdominal mass			
Rectal mass			
Transanal prolapse of the intussusceptum			
Abdominal distension			
Fever			
Dehydration			
Shock			
Other			
Investigations		% patients	
Abdominal radiograph			
Abdominal ultrasound			
Gas/liquid contrast enema			
Other			
Treatment		% patients	
Gas/hydrostatic enema		•	
Surgery			
Resection rate			
Other			
Timing % patients	<24 hours	>48 hours	
From onset to diagnosis			
Patients requiring resection			
Mortality rate			
Outcome			
Mortality rate			
Complication rate			
Recurrence rate			
Other important factors raised in article:			

The Department of Vaccines and Biologicals was established by the World Health Organization in 1998 to operate within the Cluster of Health Technologies and Pharmaceuticals. The Department's major goal is the achievement of a world in which all people at risk are protected against vaccine-preventable diseases.

Five groups implement its strategy, which starts with the establishment and maintenance of norms and standards, focusing on major vaccine and technology issues, and ends with implementation and guidance for immunization services. The work of the groups is outlined below.

The Quality Assurance and Safety of Biologicals team team ensures the quality and safety of vaccines and other biological medicines through the development and establishment of global norms and standards.

The *Initiative for Vaccine Research* and its three teams involved in viral, bacterial and parasitic

diseases coordinate and facilitate research and development of new vaccines and immunization-related technologies.

The Vaccine Assessment and Monitoring team assesses strategies and activities for reducing morbidity and mortality caused by vaccine-preventable diseases.

The Access to Technologies team endeavours to reduce financial and technical barriers to the introduction of new and established vaccines and immunization-related technologies.

The Expanded Programme on Immunization develops policies and strategies for maximizing the use of vaccines of public health importance and their delivery. It supports the WHO regions and countries in acquiring the skills, competence and infrastructure needed for implementing these policies and strategies and for achieving disease control and/or elimination and eradication objectives.

# Department of Vaccines and Biologicals

Health Technology and Pharmaceuticals World Health Organization CH-1211 Geneva 27 Switzerland





Fax: +41 22 791 4227
Email: vaccines@who.int
or visit our web site at: http://www.who.int/vaccines-documents